
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 24, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.O.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterday, at
10 a.m., in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan XJ. Fletcher, presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for
Barkley), Adams (proxy for Costigan), Townsend, Couzens, and
Goldsborough (substitute for Norbeck).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel of the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; Martin Con-
boy for Albert T. Wiggin; Eldon Bisbee, Alfred E. Mudge, A. M.
Williams, William Dean Embree, and A. Donald MacKinnon, of
Milbarik, Tweed, Hope & Webb, counsel for The Chase National
Bank and the Chase Corporation. Joseph B. Lynch, Julian L.
Hagen, and C. Horace Tuttle, of Eushmore, Bisbee & Stern, and
also Albert G. Milbank.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order, please. Mr.
Pecora, you may proceed.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Williams.
Mr. WILLIAMS. At the session yesterday we were requested to pro-

duce advices of the State Department on the financing which took
place in the fall of 1926; also the opinion of my firm as counsel in
connection with the validity of that financing. Since that time we
have received the papers from New York on the subject, and inas-
much as my partner, Mr. Mudge, handled the legal details of that
financing on the ground in Habana, and also with the State Depart-
ment in Washington, I ask your permission that he be permitted to
make a statement of just what transpired, in order that you may
have full and first-hand knowledge of what was done in connection
with the Platt amendment and also in connection with the relations
of the State Department to that financing.

The CHAIRMAN. Before you proceed, Mr. Mudge, the committee
has decided to investigate the conditions in connection with closed
banks in Cleveland and Detroit to ascertain their relations with the
Federal Eeserve banks and investment banking houses. I want to
make that announcement now because we have had a number of
inquiries about it.
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Now, Mr. Mudge, if you will hold up your right hand and be
sworn: You solemnly swear that you will tell the truth, the whole
truth, and nothing but the truth regarding the matters now under
investigation by this committee. So help you God.

Mr. MUDGE. I do.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may proceed.

TESTIMONY OP ALFRED E. MUDGE, OP THE LAW PERM OF RUSH-
MORE, BISBEE & STERN, NEW YORK CITY, COUNSEL FOR THE
CHASE NATIONAL BANK

Mr. MUDGE. I might say that
Mr. PECORA. Just give ybur name and whom you represent.
Mr. MUDGE. My name is Alfred E. Mudge. I am a member of the

firm of Eushmore, Bisbee & Stern, counsel for the Chase National
Bank.

In order to develop the whole thing very briefly I ask your per-
mission to explain one or two documents as I present them to you.

In November of 1926 I was in Habana in connection with the
formulation of the final proposal which was submitted on behalf of
The Chase National Bank on November 30,1926, to the Cuban Gov-
ernment in connection with and in response to an invitation to sub-
mit competitive bids for that financing.

I actually drafted the proposal that was submitted at that time.
That proposal was submitted on November 30, and published in the
papers on that date or the date succeeding.

As soon at the proposal had been submitted a copy of it was deliv-
ered to General Crowder, the American Ambassador to Cuba. Gen-
eral Crowder had been frequently consulted with during the period
of time immediately preceding the submission of that proposal. I
personally conferred with him on several occasions. And during
those conferences we had considerable discussion of the application
of the Platt amendment to the type of financing that was embodied
in the proposal we were submitting.

During that discussion it was pointed out by me that the type of
financing we were submitting at that time did not involve what was
commonly known as a public debt or a public bond issue. We were
proposing a banking credit of $10,000,000, to be represented by de-
ferred-payment work certificates, which the bank discounted on pres-
entation of those certificates by the contractors who had performed
work on the highways. The theory was that the bank, as assignee
of those deferred-payment work certificates took the place of the
contractors in their position in reference to the Cuban Government.

During those discussions General Crowder said he thought it
would be the policy of the State Department, notwithstanding the
type of financing that was being proposed at the time, to initiate
an investigation because of the fact that the Platt amendment, so
called, is embodied in a treaty between the United States and Cuba,
and because of the fact that the policy initiated under the adminis-
tration of Secretary Knox went further than the mere letter of the
amendment and laid down the general policy that in all important
fiscal operations of Cuba the United States would take the position of
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a sort of fiscal adviser or supervisor. He also stated that he ex-
pected he would be requested to make a study of the matter and report
to his Government at Washington.

Shortly after November 30, the date our proposals were submitted,
•General Crowder told me that he had received a message from Wash-
ington which requested or asked him to make representations to the
President of Cuba requesting the President of Cuba to suspend final
action upon the award until an investigation could be made by the
State Department to ascertain that the proposed financing was in all
respects in accordance with the Platt amendment as embodied in the
treaty between the United States and Cuba.

•Shortly after being so advised I proceeded to Washington on
my way back to New York. I arrived in Washington on the morn-
ing of December 6, 1926. I had an extended conference with Mr.
Hackworth, who was then Solicitor of the State Department. J
explained to him that my client, The Chase National Bank, had sub-
mitted a proposal for this financing; that I understood the State
Department had initiated an investigation to see whether it com-
plied in all respects with the Platt amendment; and that I had
stopped on my way to New York to see whether there was any in-
formation that the bankers might supply that might be of aid
and to discuss the matter generally with Mr. Hackworth.

I also conferred, at Mr. Hackworth's suggestion, with Mr. Baker,
one of his assistants, on the same day. Mr. Baker was making a
special study at the moment of the application of the Platt amend-
ment and of the terms of the financing proposal.

I was told that the economic features of the proposal were also
being discussed by Dr. Young, who was then economic adviser of the
State Department. I accordingly saw him at the same time, and
I believe I left with him, or with Mr. Hackworth, not only a copy
of the proposal, but also certain financial data which had been com-
piled at the time and which showed an estimate of the revenues to
be derived from the public-works taxes, and other data.

I then returned to New York, and on the following day, December
7, I prepared a memorandum of my interview with Mr. Hackworth
and with Mr. Baker and with Dr. Young. I have here the original
of that memorandum, signed by me on December 7, and which con-
tains a correct statement, dictated at the time, of my conferences in
Washington with the gentlemen named. With the permission of
the committee I will offer this for the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection it may be received.
(The memorandum of conferences fen Monday, Dec. 6, 1926,

was marked "Witness' Exhibit No. 35, Oct. 24, 1933", and will
be found immediately following:)

WITNESS' EXHIBIT NO. 35, OCTOBER 24, 1933

DECEMBER 7, 1926.

CUBAN HIGHWAYS LOAN, MEMORANDUM OF CONFERENCES OF MONDAY,
DECEMBER 6, 1926

I conferred with Mr. Green H. Hackworth, explaining to him the substance
of my talk with General Crowder, and impressing upon him the importance
of reaching a conclusion on the matter as soon as possible. He stated he
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appreciated the importance of prompt action, and that the matter was now-
being studied by Mr. Baker, his assistant, occupying room no. 16 on the main
floor. He suggested that I speak to Mr. Baker. While I was there, he called
up Mr. Baker explaining that I was in his room and the purpose of my visit,
and arranged that I should talk with Mr. Baker.

While talking with Mr. Baker, Mr. Hackworth mentioned the cable that
had been sent to General Crowder, asking him to make the representation to
the President, and I gathered the impression that Mr. Baker mentioned to Mr.
Hackworth that Dr. Young was familiar with or had seen the cable in question..
At any rate, Mr. Hackworth suggested that it would be advisable for me to
talk with Dr. Young also.

I went from Mr. Hackworth's office to Mr. Baker's office and went over the
situation fully with him, discussing the matter generally, and in particular the
question of what was meant by the term " general taxes " in the Platt amend-
ment. I told him that I had a copy of the offer which Chase had made, and
also a statement which I had prepared showing how it had been worked out.
He said he was not very much concerned about details, as General Crowder
had already submitted a report which would be entirely sufficient, on the
working out of the financing. He suggested, however, that Dr. Young might
be glad to have these papers, including the statement which I had prepared,,
and requested that I see him. I left Mr. Baker with the impression that he
would find no difficulty in recommending that there would be no objection to
the method of financing, and that he would also take prompt action.

I then visited Dr. Young, economic adviser of the State Department, and went
over the situation fully with him. I left with him a copy of our proposal and
also a copy of the statement I had worked out giving the effect to the financing
and the receipt of the taxes. He told me he appreciated the importance of
reaching a prompt conclusion and thanked me for going over the matter
with him.

During my conference with Dr. Young, he reminded me that it would be
necessary to give the State Department official notice of the conclusion of the
definitive agreement in line with, the circular which had been generally dis-
tributed to bankers and security houses. I told him that we had not as yet
given any notice pursuant to this circular, as all we had done to date was to*
make an offer on the public invitation. I assured him, however, that we would
give such notice prior to the making of the definitive agreement.

A. E. M.
Mr. MUDGE. Shall I proceed, or wait for you to read that

memorandum, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. YOU may go ahead.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may proceed, Mr. Mudge.
Mr. MUDGE. While I was in Washington on December 6, 1926, I

arranged with Mr. Charles Henry Butler, a Washington lawyer^
who was one of the correspondents of our firm in Washington, to
contact with the members of the State Department whom I have
mentioned, to see whether we could be of any further aid in supply-
ing data, and also to ascertain from time to time how soon we might
expect advices as to the conclusion of the State Department.

Under date of December 13, 1926, a week following my conference
with the officials of the State Department, I received a letter from
Mr. Butler, thh original of which I now present. If there is no
objection, I request that it be put on the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection that will be done. Did you
have anything from the State Department itself?

Mr. MUDGE. I should like to read this letter first, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
(The letter from Charles Henry Butler-John A. Kratz to Eush-

more, Bisbee & Stern, dated Dec. 13, 1926, was marked "Witness*
Exhibit No. 36, Oct. 24, 1933", and will be found immediately
following:)
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WITNESS* EXHIBIT NO. 36, OCTOBER 24, 1933

LAW OFFICES, CHAKLES HENRY BUTLER, JOHN A. KRATZ,
Washington, D.O., December 13, 1926.

Messrs. RTJSHMORE, BISBEB & $TERN,
New York, N.Y.

(Attention of Mr. Mudge.)
GENTLEMEN : We were informed by the State Department today, as our Mr.

Butler telephoned your Mr. Mudge, that the American Government has notified
the Cuban Government that it is raising no objection under the Platt amend-
ment as to the method of Cuba's financing its internal improvements, and we-
were authorized to transmit that information forthwith to you.

We were requested to simultaneously state to you that the Department
would appreciate it if you would notify them that you did propose to proceed
under the draft proposition which you had already submitted to the Depart-
ment, and to give the Department any further information that you could in
regard to this transaction.

As you know, it is the present attitude of the Department for the sake of
better protecting American financial interests abroad to keep itself advised
of all the large financial transactions which are entered into between Ameri-
cans and foreigners involving the placing of capital abroad.

We were told that the message had actually been transmitted to the Cuban
Government through the American Ambassador in Habana before the message
was received by us.

We expressed to the gentlemen having the matter in charge the appreciation,
of your office and ours that this matter had been expedited, for we know that
the Department is really overwhelmed with business at the present time.

Your Mr. Mudge asked us to transmit a bill. We will send a memorandum,
of our disbursements for telegrams and telephones, and our Mr. Butler will
be in New York in the course of the next few days and will give himself
the pleasure of calling at your office, but please understand that the matter
of compensation is entirely in your own hands and any amount that you
suggest will be satisfactory to us, and believe us to be,

Yours very truly,
CHABLES HENRY BUTLER-JOHN A. KRATZ,

By C. H. BUTLER.

Mr. MXJBGE. The letter which I have just mentioned and read to
you brought forth this result. In compliance with the suggestion
contained in that letter, indicating to us a desire on the part of the
State Department officials, I sent in behalf of my client a letter dated
February 15, 1927. That is the letter with which we transmitted to
the State Department the definite agreements which had been finally
prepared and were then ready for execution. That letter was offered
in evidence, I believe, by Mr. Pecora at the hearing on yesterday.

In response to that letter, and under date of February 21, 1927,
Assistant Secretary of the Department of State, Mr. Leland Har-
rison, wrote to the Chase National Bank referring to the letter I have
just mentioned and advising that the State Department had no ob-
jection to the proposed $10,000,000 financing.

Senator COUZENS. And that letter was put in our record on yes-
terday.

Mr. MUDGE. That letter was put in the record on yesterday.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may proceed.
Mr. MUDGE. I believe under date of February 19 the definitive

agreement was actually executed in Habana. That was after we
had been definitely notified by the State Department, through Mr.
Butler, that the State Department was entirely satisfied that the
proposed financing complied in all respects with the Platt amend-
ment. I t was 2 days before we had actually received the final com-
munication of February 21.Digitized for FRASER 
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In connection with this financing I had made a careful study of
the Platt amendment and its relationship to financing of this sort.
I was aided very greatly by the numerous conferences I had with
General Crowder in Habana. General Crowder, if you may recall,
was quite a student, and he had the considerable contact with the
Platt amendment, especially as a result of the $50,000,000 loan which
had been approved by the State Department, I think, in the summer
of 1922. That was the loan to the Cuban Government.

Senator COUZENS. By whom was that loan made?
Mr. MUDGE. J. P. Morgan & Co.
As a result of my study of the situation^ and, of course, especially

in reliance upon the fact that the State Department had made a
careful and thorough investigation of the situation, the terms of
the financing, the probable revenues of the Republic of Cuba, and
had finally and definitely, as we were advised, communicated with
the President of Cuba to the effect that the State Department was
satisfied that the financing complied in all respects with the Platt
amendment, I advised my clients to proceed with the consummation
of the financing. That advice was not embodied in a written opinion
but was given to them in connection with the conclusion of the mat*
ter. No formal written opinion was requested or required in con-
nection with this particular financing, because, unlike the two suc-
ceeding types of financing, it did not involve a public offering but was
simply a bank credit.

That, I think, to the best of my knowledge, is a complete statement
of the relationship of my client to the consideration of the applica-
tion of the Platt amendment to this financing, and although I have
not had access to and know nothing of my own knowledge about
what the State Department files may show—I feel certain that
if you 'make inquiry in that direction you will find a series of
telegrams or letters or communications between the Republic of
Ouba and the State Department bearing upon this matter.

Mr. PECORA. Are you through, Mr. Mudge, with your statement?
Mr. MUDGE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. When did you first go to Habana in connection with

this proposed financing?
Mr. MUDGE. I think I was probably down there 4 or 5 weeks. I

cannot recall. I know it was about that time.
Mr. PECORA. When did you first go there ?
Mr. MUDGE. I should say 4 or 5 weeks before November 30, 1926.

That was the date the proposal was submitted, and I left within a
day or two afterward, because I arrived in Washington on December
6.

Mr. PECORA. Were you charged with any special mission by your
client in connection with that trip?

Mr. MUDGE. Only the usual mission counsel generally carries going
on a trip of that nature, to advise the client on the legal aspects of
the problem, to prepare the legal documents, and handle the matter
generally from a legal standpoint.

Mr. PECORA. Had any legal question arisen up to that time with
respect to the applicability of the Platt amendment to this proposed
form of financing?

Mr. MUDGE. I think we had considered it in a preliminary way,
yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Had anybody raised the question specifically with
your client?

Mr. MUDGE. Not to my knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. There is some evidence here, Mr. Mudge, introduced

yesterday, that as far back as March 1926, and 6 or 8 months before
you went to Cuba charged with this mission in behalf of your client,
the question had specifically been raised by General Crowder with
regard to the applicability of the Platt amendment to the carrying
out of the public-works program that was authorized by the special
enactment of July 13, 1925. Did you know of that?

Mr. MUDGE. I knew nothing of it.
Mr. PECORA. NO one connected with your client, the Chase Bank>

told you anything about that?
Mr. MUDGE. Nobody at all; and I assume, of course, the reason

was that the financing which we were then proposing was of an en-
tirely different character. As I say, the financing that we proposed
was a credit operation. I believe, if my memory serves me correctly,
that the memorandum referred to an external loan of upwards of
$100,000,000. I suppose that the matter was not considered, if it
was in the minds of my clients at all, of any relevance.

Mr. PECORA. YOU knew this proposed financing with regard to
these public-works certificates aggregating $10,000,000, that actually
was the subject of agreement between your client and the Cuban
Government on February 19, 1927, had to do with a part of this
public-works program authorized to be initiated by the act of July
13,1925, did you not?

Mr. MUDGE. Surely.
Mr. PECORA. Did it occur to you that any part of that program,,

or the furtherance of it, might require the contracting of a debt that
might be in violation of the Platt amendment?

Mr. MUDGE. I never thought that it would be in violation of the
Platt amendment. I thought that the Platt amendment, because it
was embodied in a treaty between the United States and Cuba, was
a subject-matter which would have to be considered in connection
with the proposal. As I have already stated, General Crowder in
his numerous talks with me on the subject developed the idea that
there had been a definite policy initiated and followed in the State
Department to investigate, as a matter of policy, all financing of this
sort. If you read the liistory of the various episodes in which the
Platt amendment has been involved you will see the reason for that.
If you will examine the notes from Secretary Knox, Secretary of
State, to the Cuban Administration in connection with the Zapata
swamp deal you will see the reason for that policy, and it was pur-
suant to that policy that General Crowder told me, irrespective of
the type of financing that was then under consideration, he was
satisfied that the Department of State would insist upon an op-
portunity of checking up this financing, an opportunity of examining
the fiscal position of Cuba at the moment, to see whether, in their
judgment, there was any reason for representation and to be entirely
satisfied that all provisions of the Platt amendment were complied
with.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Mudge, what were the essential features of the
proposed financing that you went down to discuss in behalf of your
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client with General Crowder, which caused it to differ from external
financing?

Mr. MUDGE. External financing involves a general credit obliga-
tion of a Government, for the most part payable to bearer, bearing
coupons, and circulating throughout the world almost like currency.
The obligation that was embodied in the proposal we made was what
is called a deferred-payment work certificate. I t was made origi-
nally in the name of the contractor who had performed the work
on the highways and who was entitled to receive the money. That
contractor assigned it to the Chase National Bank, and it became,
not a " bearer " obligation, but simply an obligation payable to the
order of the Chase National Bank, and the theory upon which it
was issued was that by virtue of that situation the Chase National
Bank, having advanced the amount of the certificate to the contrac-
tor, became the assignee of the contractor or became surrogated to
the rights of the contractor to receive the amount specified in the
certificate from the Government.

Senator COUZENS. Did not subsequent financing diverge from that
plan?

Mr. MUDGE. I t diverged in some respects from that plan.
Senator COUZENS. When the divergence took place was the Platt

amendment considered at that time ?
Mr. MUDGE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. These certificates had to be signed by the minister

of public works.
Mr. MUDGE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. And the Secretary of the Treasury.
Mr. MUDGE. The engineer in charge of the work, I believe. I think

also by the Secretary of Public Works or his representative, and I
think by the Secretary of the Treasury. I am not certain as to the
details.

The CHAIRMAN. Were they signed in that way before they were
presented to the bank?

Mr. MUDGE. They were signed in that fashion and delivered to the
contractor.

Mr. PECORA. Did they not represent
Mr. MUDGE. The contractor then presented them to the bank, and

the bank paid over to the contractor the amount called for in ac-
cordance with the certificate contained in the^ face of the instrument.

Mr. PECORA. Did not those deferred work payment certificates
represent directly the obligation of the Government in favor of the
contractors to whom they were originally issued?

Mr. MUDGE. I think they did, unquestionably.
Mr. PECORA. And to that extent represented public indebtedness.
Mr. MUDGE. They certainly represented an obligation of the Cuban

Government.
Mr. PECORA. And, considered in that light, represented public in-

debtedness of the Government.
Mr. MUDGE. I do not think they represented the same type of in-

debtedness as is generally understood by the phrase " public loan "
or " public bonds " or " public indebtedness."

Mr. PECORA. Regardless of the type, and regardless of terminology,
did they not represent an indebtedness owed by the Cuban Govern-
ment for work done, by way of construction of public improvements?
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Mr. MUDGE. We certainly thought so when we took them.
Mr. PECORA. What did you think the Platt amendment related to,

or, rather, let me put it this way. What do your regard as the es-
sential principle of the Platt amendment?

Mr. MUDGE. AS I have said, the history of the Platt amendment is
contained in the various state documents that have considered it in
its. application to various situations that have developed from time
to time. In connection with the Zapata swamp concession in Cuba, a
controversy arose between the Cuban President and the State De-
partment, as the result of which Secretary of State Knox sent to
President Gomez a note—and these matters I am referring to are
all matters of public record in the publications of the State Depart-
ment. That note stated the rights of the American Government in
the premises as a result of the treaty obligations between Cuba and
the United States. The note called attention to the right of the
Government of the United States, under article 3 of the treaty of
1903, which is one of the so-called " Platt amendments." Article 3
is the one which imposes the duty on the United States to maintain
a stable government in Cuba.

Mr. PEOORA. Could you confine yourself to that article?
Mr. MUDGE. I was just about to bring my observations on this

point to a head by reading a portion of that note, and you will see
its application to this particular problem.

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. MUDGE. This note called attention to the right of the Govern-

ment of the United States, under article 3 of the Platt amendment,
to intervene to maintain an adequate government in Cuba. This
right—the note continued—and from now on I am quoting from the
note [reading]:
entitles this Government to caution the Cuban Government against adopting
an improvident or otherwise objectionable fiscal policy, on the ground that
such policy might ultimately, either by itself or in connection with the general
conditions in Cuba, produce a situation there requiring the United States to
intervene for any of the purposes recited in this article.

Now, it was General Crowder's
Senator COTJZENS. Have you ended the quotation?
Mr. MUDGE. I have ended the quotation.
I t was General Crowder's position that any important piece of

financing of this nature, whether what you might call a "public
debt" or a " public bond issue ", or what looked to be more or less
of a purely private or internal operation, was a matter in which the
State Department must interest itself, from the point of view of the
policy to which I have just referred, as contained in this communica-
tion from Secretary Knox.

That same policy was followed, I think, a year or two later, and
it was also the policy followed in connection with the State Depart-
ment's approval of the so-called " Morgan loan " of 1922, in connec-
tion with which, as you may recall, there were certain conditions
imposed by the United States Government.

Mr. PECORA. The principle that you are referring to is a principle
arising out of the provisions of article 3 of the so-called " Platt
itmendment ", and that seemed to vest the United States Government
with power to see to it that proper order was maintained in Cuba.
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The portion of the Platt amendment that has come into question
here, Mr. Mudge, is the one known as article 2, which I will read.

Mr. MUDGE. I am familiar with it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are familiar with it. You know that is says

that [reading] :
The said Government—

Meaning the Cuban Government.
shall not assume or contract any public debt to pay the interest upon which and
to make reasonable sinking-fund provision for the ultimate discharge of which
the ordinary revenue of the island of Cuba, after defraying the current
expenses of the Government, shaU be inadequate.

Would you confine yourself to that provision of the Platt amend-
ment in your discussion of the applicability of it to this form of
financing, with respect to which you went to Cuba at the behest of
your clients in the latter part of 1926?

Mr. MUDGE. I t was that feature of the matter that caused the
Department of State to make a thorough examination of the financial
situation of Cuba at the time, through Dr. Young, the economic
adviser of the State Department, and also—in this respect I am
informed by the communication of Mr. Butler—from a report that
they expected to receive from General Crowder, who was on the
ground.

General Crowder told me, before I left Cuba, that he expected he
would be called upon to make a report, and he said he was thoroughly
conversant with the situation, and had been down there some time,
and he would be in a position to expedite such a report. He also
told me that he was entirely satisfied that the economic situation
was such at the time that there would be no difficulty in sustaining
the financing from the standpoint of the adequacy of the revenues
of Cuba.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have already said that these deferred-payment
public-works certificates that were issued by the Cuban Govern-
ment to the contractors for work already completed under this
public-works program represented a form of public indebtedness.

Mr. MUDGE. I said I thought that they represented an indebted-
ness of the Cuban Government.

Mr. PECORA. That is another way of saying that they represented
a public indebtedness, is it not?

Mr. MUDGE. I said I did not know that they represented—and in
fact, I thought that they did not represent the type of public in-
debtedness that was probably intended to be covered by article 2 of
the Platt amendment. But I went further

Mr. PECORA. Did they, in your opinion, represent a public indebt-
edness ?

Mr. MUDGE. They represented a contractual indebtedness of the
Republic of Cuba.

Mr. PECORA. IS not that another definition for a public indebted-
ness?

Mr. MuDGip. I do not think it is synonymous with the term " pub-
lic indebtedness" contained in article 2 of the Platt amendment.

Mr. PECORA. Did these certificates represent a debt payable by
the Cuban Government?
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Mr. MUDGE. They were an obligation of the Cuban Government
to pay a definite amount on a special date, with interest.

Mr. PECORA. Are you using the term " obligation " in that answer
as meaning something other than debt?

Mr. MUDGE. I would say that an obligation of that nature in-
volved a debt of the Government. I would say that an obligation
of that nature was not the type of obligation designated as a public
debt in the Cuban Constitution and in the Platt amendment, but,
Mr, Pecora, I have gone one step further in my presentation of the
legal aspects of it, and I have said that, irrespective of the type of
financing, irrespective of whether it was a public debt, or what you
might call a private debt, the policy of the United States Govern-
ment has been to assume jurisdiction, to examine into the whole
question, to consider the adequacy of the revenues set aside for the
service of the loan, and, after that stage, to advise the Cuban Gov-
ernment whether or not it had any point to raise under the Platt
amendment. I t has done that in connection with the Morgan loan
of 1922, and it did it in connection with the Chase financing of 1927.
It was only after it had made that thorough examination and
come to that conclusion that I was willing to advise my client
to go ahead.

Mr. PECORA. Had you given your client any opinion, either of a
formal or informal character, with respect to the applicability of
article 2 of the Platt amendment to this form of financing?

Mr. MUDGE. I had told my client that the Platt amendment would
certainly have to be considered, and cleared with the State Depart-
ment before they could go ahead. That was the purpose of my
visit to Washington.

Mr. PECORA. I t was also the purpose of your visit to Cuba before
you went to Washington, was it not?

Mr. MUDGE. NO ; because I thought the Platt amendment centered
in Washington because of the fact that it is embodied in the treaty
between the United States and Cuba.

Mr. PECORA. Before you went to Washington
Mr. MUDGE. The Cuban aspect of the constitution, which embodies

the same language, was thoroughly covered by Dr. Bustamante. We
relied, of course, upon the opinion of Dr. Bustamante in connection
with Cuban constitutional matters.

Mr. PECORA. What is there in the opinion of Dr. Bustamante which
devotes itself to a discussion of the applicability of the Platt
amendment ?

Mr. MUDGE. I do not think there is anything.
Mr. PECORA. Not a thing.
Mr. MUDGE. I t was frequently discussed between himself and

myself, and obviously, like most opinions of that sort, it expressed
his conclusion as to the entire legality of the transaction, and did not
express in detail the reasoning by which he arrived at that conclusion,

Mr. PECORA. IS it your experience that most opinions on such
subjects merely express conclusions and not the reasoning upon which
the conclusion is based?

Mr. MUDGE. That is my experience.
Mr. PECORA. IS there anything in the opinion itself which indicates

that the question of the applicability of the Platt amendment was
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Mr. MUDGE. Only the fact that the conclusion sustains the complete
validity of the loan.

Mr. PECORA. Then it is merely an assumption that the Platt amend-
ment is one of the things considered in reaching that conclusion.

Mr. MUDGE. I t is not an assumption on my part, because I dis-
cussed the matter with him.

Mr. PECORA. With Dr. Bustamante?
Mr. MUDGE. With Dr. Bustamante.
Mr. PECORA. Did you discuss it with Dr. Bustamante in connection

with your discussions of the subject with General Crowder?
Mr. MUDGE. Not in the presence of General Crowder, no.
Mr. PECORA. IS there in existence-
Mr. MUDGE. I t was on the same trip.
Mr. PECORA. IS there in existence anywhere to your knowledge any

opinion based upon a specific consideration of the applicability of
the Platt amendment to the financing of this public works program
or any part of it, whether that opinion was written by the Solicitor
of the State Department, or by counsel for the Chase Bank, or by a
representative of the Cuban Government, or by anybody whatsoever?

Mr. MUDGE. I assume you will find that thoroughly discussed in
the files of the State Department.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any knowledge of any such opinion existing
anywhere ?

Mr. MUDGE,. I have knowledge that on my visit to Washington
the matter was being discussed and considered by the Solicitor of the
State Department and by his assistant. I assume that as a result
of their careful consideration of the matetr they reached a conclu-
sion, and possibly embodied that in a memorandum or opinion. I
do not know.

Mr. PECORA. My question asked for any knowledge on your part
of the existence of any such opinion.

Mr. MUDGE. I have no personal knowledge, but I assume that the
circumstances I have given would lead to the assumption that there
was such an opinion in the State Department's files.

Mr. PECORA. Upon what basis do you think, as an attorney, Mr.
Mudge, the conclusion would rest that this particular type of financ-
ing that was entered into on February 19, 1927, is not in violation
of the Platt amendment ?

Mr. MUDGE. I would base it on the fact that the Department of
State, in pursuance of the treaty obligations between Cuba and the
United States, had made a careful study of the available revenues
and had come to the conclusion that there was sufficient to pay the
service of the proposed loan, and accordingly had advised the Cuban
Government that so far as they were concerned there was no question
involved under the Platt amendment.

I would assume, from the standpoint of the Cuban administration,
looking at it solely from the standpoint of the constitution of
Cuba, that they were satisfied that the available revenues were amply
sufficient to pay the interest and amortization of the proposed
financing, and were therefore within what is contemplated in article
2, if this particular type of financing was embodied in article 2.
If it was not embodied in article 2, then, of course, article 2 has
no application.
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Mr. PECORA. Your answer, so far as I can understand it, Mr.
Mudge, is, in substance, that you consider that this financing did
not conflict with the Platt amendment, simply because somebody
in the State Department, or somebody in the Cuban Government,
reached that conclusion.

Mr. MUDGE. I reached that conclusion as a result of my own study
of the matter, and I was naturally gratified that it was concurred
in, or fortified by the fact that the State Department had reached
the same conclusion.

Mr. PECORA. Am I to understand from that statement that you
made an independent study or research into the question?

Mr. MUDGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And upon what basis did you reach the conclu-

sion that that form of financing did not conflict with the Platt
amendment ?

Mr. MUDGE. I personally felt that the operation of 1927 wa§ not
a public debt, within the meaning of article 2; but whether or
not it was a public debt, I knew that it was an important piece
of financing for the Cuban Government, and I was convinced, as
a result- of the statistics! and figures that were available at the time,
that there was ample revenue in sight to take care of the service on
the loan, and I did not go beyond that.

The CHAIRMAN. Did you study the question of revenue in general
or " ordinary revenue"? Would you draw a distinction between the
" revenues " and " ordinary revenues ", as mentioned in that article?

Mr. MUDGE. I discussed that phase of the matter with the officials
of the State Department.

The CHAIRMAN. But did you study the question of ordinary reve-
nues, the amount of ordinary revenues to be applied to this debt?

Mr. MUDGE. I did, sir.
Mr. PEOORA. Mr. Mudge, what kind of public debt do you think is

referred to in article I I of the Platt amendment ?
Mr. MUDGE. Well, beyond any question, the public debt repre-

sented by the so-called " Morgan issue of 50 million dollars in 1932."
Mr. PECORA. YOU are aware of the fact that the language of the

Platt amendment refers to any public debt?
Mr. MUDGE. I am.
Mr. PECORA. Those terms do not imply any limitation on the nature

of public debt; do they?
Mr. MUDGE. Well, there is a good deal in the what you might call

international relationship which bears on what is public debt and
what is not public debt. I made a study of that, and I have ref-
erences to the various situations in which it has arisen; in 1902, for
example. There is a definite view on the subject that the term
" public debt" generally speaking is supposed to represent a gen-
eral credit obligation of the Government, or it may be in some in-
stances a secured obligation of the Government in the form of
bearer bonds with coupons attached circulating generally through-
out the world. I think that that point of view is in contrast with
what is frequently termed " private debt", sometimes an inter-
national obligation, which is the result sometimes of a complicated
contract, sometimes- of different situations which resiilt in a private
obligation.
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My feeling was that this particular financing of 1927 was of a
private nature and not a public matter, but

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Mr. Mudge, are you not drawing a
distinction between a public debt as such and a means for meeting
a public debt when you speak of this particular type of financing not
being in violation of the Platt amendment? I was not discussing
any particular type of financing; I was devoting myself to the pre-
cise and specific question of what is or is not a public debt, regardless
of the type of financing that might be adopted to meet it with. The
question we are now discussing is whether or not these deferred pay-
ment public works certificates which have been issued by the Cuban
Government to contractors for work done under this public works
program authorized by tl\e law of July 15,1925, represented a public
debt or indebtedness of the Cuban Government. Now, did they or
did they not? Can't you answer that?

Mr. MUDGE. I think they represented an indebtedness of the Cuban
Government.

Mr. PECORA. TO that extent did they represent a public debt on the
part of the Cuban Government?

Mr. MUDGE. From the standpoint of advising my client I said and
I took the position that we had better consider these a public debt,
because, obviously, we wanted to have the matter thoroughly covered
by the investigation of the State Department, and we wanted of
course to have the support of a conclusion by the State Department
that all requirements of the Platt amendment had been complied
with. Therefore, we did not concern ourselves with the technical
distinction between a public debt and a private debt.

Mr. PECORA. Then you started out with either the assumption or
the conclusion that these certificates represented a public debt, did
you not?

Mr. MUDGE. We started out with the point of view that it would
be wise and good judgment to proceed on the theory that they did
represent or were equivalent to public debt.

Mr. PECORA. Did you ever thereafter depart from that conclusion ?
Mr. MUDGE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Then throughout they constituted in your mind a

public debt on the part of the Republic of Cuba ?
Mr. MUDGE. Well, of course, those did not last very long. They

were superseded by obligations of an entirely different nature, of a
quite different nature.

Mr. PECORA. I am talking about these certificates before they were
superseded by anything else. Did they continue throughout to repre-
sent a public debt on the part of the Republic of Cuba 1

Mr. MUDGE. They certainly represented a debt of the Republic
of Cuba, and we continued throughout to regard them as a public
debt.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, if they represented a public debt, how were you
able to reach a conclusion^ if you did actually reach such a conclu-
sion, that they did not represent that kind of public debt within the
fair meaning and intendment of article I I of the Platt amendment,
which says tha t " said Government shall not assume or contract any
public debt", and so forth?

Mr. MUDGE. On the assumption that they were a public debt and
therefore came within article I I of the Constitution, we concluded
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that the situation was such at the time as to the anticipated revenues
of the Kepublic as to comply in all respects with the provisions of
that article.

Mr. PECORA. The provisions of that article refer to prohibition
upon the Government and not assuming or contracting any public
debt " where the ordinary revenues of the island of Cuba, after de-
fraying current expenses of the Government, should prove inadequate
to pay the interest and to make reasonable sinking fund provisions
for their ultimate discharge "; isn't that so?

Mr. MUDGE. I t is provided; yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, if the ordinary revenues of the Island of Cuba,

after defraying therefrom current governmental expenses, should
have been inadequate to meet the interest charges on these public-
works certificates and to allow provision for reasonable sinking
fund requirements for their ultimate payment, would such portion
of the public debt or would a public debt thereby created conflict
with the Platt amendment in your opinion?

Mr. MUDGE. Not in the slightest.
Mr. PECORA. Not in the slightest?
Mr. MUDGE. The whole situation
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Then what does the Platt amendment

mean, Mr. Mudge? What does article I I of the Platt amendment
mean?

Mr. MUDGE. I t means that at the time the obligation is incurred
there must be in sight sufficient revenue to take care of the interest
and of the sinking fund of the public debt. I t does not mean

Mr. PECORA (interposing). What kind of revenues?
Mr. MUDGE. The Constitution uses the expression " ordinary rev-

enues." I t does not mean that if whatever estimates are made at
the time prove to be inadequate or wrong the obligation is invalid
or improperly contracted, because no one can foresee the future.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, when this public-works program
was authorized by the law of 1925 didn't that law also create special
revenues with which to meet the indebtedness?

Mr. MUDGE. I t created special taxes and forms of revenues which
in some cases were increases of taxation already existing. I t simply
allocated a commonly known type of taxation to the specific pur-
poses set forth in the public works law. That did not mean that they
were any less ordinary reveneus within the contempation of this
particular provision.

Mr. PECORA. Were they not referred to throughout as special rev-
enues or revenues specially created for the purpose of meeting the
obligations which the Government would contract or assume in the
furtherance of this public-works program?

Mr. MUDGE. I don't think so. I think they were referred to as
taxes which were to be utilized for a special purpose.

Mr. PECORA. Haven't you found that, in correspondence or docu-
ments in the files of your own client, these revenues provided for
by the Public Works Act of July 15, 1925, are referred to as special
revenues, as distinguished from ordinary revenues?

Mr. MUDGE. I do not recall the phraseology.
175541—33—PT'5 23
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Mr. PECORA. Then, you think that the adjective "ordinary"
before the word " revenues" ih the Platt amendment is just
meaningless ?

Mr. MUDGE. I do not think it has any particular significance. I
discussed that phase of the matter, as I tried to explain, in my inter ̂
view with the Solicitor General of the State Department, and I
know that from what they told me at the time there was not any
line of demarcation in their minds between what you refer to as
" ordinary revenues " and what might be referred to as these taxes,
increased taxes, paid into this special fund. We discussed that
very question.

Mr. PECORA. Can you point to a single authority that you ever
found, Mr. Mudge, which bears out your conclusion that the word
" ordinary " as an adjective qualifying the noun " revenues " in this
article I I of the Platt amendment does not mean anything?

Mr. MUDGE. I do not know of any such authority bearing on the
question. I think it is just a question of giving effect to what was the
spirit and purpose of this amendment. That is the reason for the
interview with the State Department.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you think that the original meaning and in*
tendment of this amendment was that the Cuban Government was
embarking upon an expenditure of public moneys that it could not
meet out of ordinary revenues?

Mr. MUDGE. I do not think that there was any intent by the use
of the term " ordinary revenues " to prevent the creation from time
to time of new forms of taxation.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you know, of course, that the power of taxation
is unlimited, don't you, where it is exercised as a sovereign power?

Mr. MUDGE. Fairly unlimited.
Mr. PECORA. Fairly unlimited. I t may be exercised to the point of

confiscation—an elementary principle, isn't it?
Mr. MUDGE. Well, I would not want, to say that it can go too far,

but generally speaking it is very broad.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know of the legal phrase that " the power to tax

is the power to destroy ", and that that arises from the fact that the
power to tax is a power to tax to 100 percent, you might say.

Now if, as a matter of fact, the term " ordinary revenues ", as
embodied in the Platt amendment does not draw any distinction
between revenues of usual character and the revenues tnat under the
right to tax a Government may derive through the exercise of its
unlimited power of taxation, then what was the sense of having any
such provision in the amendment at all ?

Senator COUZENS. I would like to ask Mr. Pecora in that con-
nection, I'think the whole discussion is unreasonable, in view of the
fact that the gasoline tax was not known at that time, that the
Platt amendment was agreed upon and it seems to me it would be
ridiculous to freeze the Cuban Government to such an extent that it
could not pass a gasoline tax to build roads. I think to interpret
the word " ordinary " to exclude the Cuban Government from adopt-
ing a well-known tax in other countries would be absurd interpreta-
tion of the word " ordinary " in that amendment. I think we are
wasting a lot of time.

Mr. PECORA. I want to see if the witness attaches any significance
or meaning at all to the word " ordinary " as qualifying 44 revenues ",
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because, if it has no meaning at all, why, then, the Cuban Govern-
ment could at any time pass laws imposing special revenues under
its unlimited right to tax, and could thereby contract any kind of
public debt and say, " Well, we will pay for it out of these revenues
which we will create."

Senator COTJZENS. I t was all passed upon by the State Depart-
ment, and that represents our Government. If they passed upon it
I do not know why it could be considered as an extraordinary tax.

Mr. PECORA. I have not seen anything yet on that.
Senator COUZENS. I asked yesterday to have the file «of the .State

Department to see what conclusion they reached, and I think we
are wasting a lot of time in discussing it before we do see .the xeaord
of the State Department.

The CHAIRMAN. I think it is a reasonable suggestion tih&t we are
taking up too much time in arguing this matter. We can argue it
in executive session of the committee, but there is no need to .argue
it out here in these hearings. Let us go on and get the facts, and
then we can discuss the facts when we get in session to consider what
is developed at the hearings.

Mr. PECORA. I did not call Mr. Mudge as a witness. He is offered
as the witness, and I thought we were going to get a copy of a written
opinion submitted by him or his firm covering the whole legal
question, but I see now that there was no written opinion rendered.
The written opinion of Dr. Bustamante does not embark upon .any
discussion at all of the Platt amendment. It states ,a general
conclusion.

The CHAIRMAN. I think we need not argue any more on it. Let
us go on.

Mr. PECORA. All right. Then, I will continue with the examina-
tion of Mr. Geiger at the point where I left off yesterday.

TESTIMONY OF ADAM K. GEIGER, SECOND VICE PRESIDENT OF
THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Geiger, at the time that your exaaminatiom
yesterday was suspended I asked you concerning certain statements
embodied in a letter addressed to Mr. Joseph Rovensky, vice presi-
dent of the Chase National Bank, by Mr. Bruce under date of JFeb-
ruary 23, 1931. I show you what purports to be a photostatic re-
production of such a letter. Will you kindly look at it and tell us
if it is a true and correct copy of the letter in question ?

Mr. GEIGER (after examining document). I t is.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted in evidence and entered on

the record.
(Letter dated February 23, 1931, to Joseph Rovensky from James

Bruce was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit No. 37, Octo-
ber 24, 1933,")

Mr. PECORA. I will read the letter for the information of the com-
mittee, because of its importance. I t is dated February 53, 193L
1 Reading:]
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Mr. JOSEPH ROVENSKY,

Vice President, Chase National Bank, New York City.
DEAE JOE : I am sending this letter to you. I would appreciate it if you would

have copies made of information which different officers in the bank will be
interested in and send same to Messrs. McHugh, McCain, Aldrich, Schmidlapp,
Freeman, Charles Smith, Campbell, and Eddy.

Mr. GEIGOR. The name is Sherrill Smith.
Mr. PECORA (continuing reading):
First of all, one of the things we should do in Habana is to have a secretary

there that we can write letters with; and my suspicions may be unfounded, but
I think that any communications made from the office at the moment are known
at the palace before they are known in New York.

To start first with the banking under Kosenthall, he is doing a fine job and
has really not made one mistake since he has been there. He has collected a
lot of loans which looked very precarious and he has not made any new loans
except on proper securities, with the proper margins, and has increased the
operating efficiency of the bank very much. The first 6 months of last year,
before he came there, I forget just what the figure was, but I think that the
branch ran in red about $25,000, whereas for the first 6 months of this year it
will run in the black somewhere between $60,000 and $70,000.

With regard to further write-offs, I do not believe that the head office will
have to appropriate any more money for this branch. The figures have not
changed much since they were first made last summer. On January 1 we
appropriated $300,000. This leaves on ordinary accounts about $200,000 still
to write off. As against this we have made a settlement which had already
been written off against Larea which will net us about $70,000, leaving a bal-
ance to be retained of $130,000. This I think the branch can do out of earn-
ings. The above, however, does not take into consideration any loss that we
might have in the following items:

1. Central Habana.
2. Garcia Beltran.
With regard to this letter, when I was in Habana they offered $65,000 of

the new Cuban Government sugar bonds in place of a $50,000 payment that
they were to make on their loan, and we took the same, as it was a question
of that or nothing. Although their indebtedness is higher, I figured that our
risk on them is now down to about $380,000, and it may be that we shall have
good enough luck to get out, but it is very hard to tell.

3. The interests of the President: The President's personal loan is now
$130,000, and he promises to pay it off within 30 days. I should doubt very
much whether he does this.

The loan of Mistre Machado is now about $45,0<00 unsecured. We had a
proposition from them stating that they would pay this off if we would loan
them $145,000 on Cuban internal government bonds at market value without
margin. We decided that we would rather take our chances on losing $45,000
than to put up an adidtional $100,000 in unmarketable securities, so this item
remains the same.

With regard to the shoe factory belonging to the President, when Rosen-
thall took over the office this loan was altogether $89,000, and he has reduced
the same to $9,000. Undoubtedly, in my opinion, if this had been allowed to
run along for a year or two the same would have been a total loss. Xou are
familiar, of course, with the transaction by which Sherrill and Rosenthall col-
lected $200,000 from Cespedes, as I think this should have also been eventually
a loss, and collection was really the best single thing that has been done for
the bank this year.

In view of all the above, it seems to me our worries are pretty well over as
regards the branch, and the great day for the same was the day you found
Rosenthall and sent him down there, because he has handled things most
intelligently and in my opinion is away above all the other fellows running
branches in Habana, certainly of those that I know, and I know all of them
except the fellow running the branch for First National.

To touch for a moment on Obregon.
By the way, Mr. Geiger, who was this Obregon that is referred to

in this letter?
Mr. GEIGER. I think that was Jose Obregon, an employee of the

bank.
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Mr. PECORA. IS that all you know^ibout him, about his identity?
Mr. GEIGER. That is all you asked.
Mr. PECORA. I asked you who he was.
Mr. GEIGER. He is a son-in-law of president Machado.
Mr. PECORA. All right. [Continuing reading:]
As we know, from any business standpoint he is perfectly useless—

[Laughter.]
He has neither any ability for banking, nor has he the slightest ability in
negotiating, which was something which we thought it might be possible to
build him up to do. The only use that Joe has would be to do a certain amount
of entertaining of our more important customers when they come to Habana
in the winter, and also to do a certain amount of contact with regard to new
business, etc' This latter of course can be much better done by Lopez. From
what I could gather in listening to some of the Cubans' talk is that Joe has
very little standing with the President, and I think this is probably true.
On the other hand, where the rub comes in is that if we did not pay him his
salary the President would have to give him an allowance—

[Laughter.]
and, in times as hard as these this might be fairly difficult to do, so it would
seem to me that the best thing to do at the moment would be to let things
go on as they are.

Eosenthall is very much concerned because he says that when he goes off on
his vacation in the summer that if Obregon is next in charge he will make aU
the bad loans all over again, and Rosenthall is very anxious to get a second
man and would like to have a fellow who is now with Kemmerer and wiU be
back on the 1st of April. I do not believe that Findley would be a good second
man, although he is a very hard worker and an exceUent bank man. I think
that we should find some other place for Findley where his services would be
valuable. Obregon spoke to me about his position and he is evidently quite
worried. Conditions have entirely changed with him in one respect, and that
is that he is not threatening to resign but is very scared that he is going to be
fired. This is naturally of course the best way to have him, as he can do the
least harm.

[Laughter.]
Referring to the financing, I probably could have gotten through as fast if

I had come a week later, because the first week of my stay was given over to
collecting the data on figures and getting the legal opinion. Cartaya was sick
for 4 or 5 days and could not give his opinion on this account, which rather
delayed things.

First of all I saw the Ambassador, and he thought that the renewal should be
for 60 days. I told him that we had thought that a renewal for 60 days would
be undignified and that the same had better be for 6 months in accordance with
the wishes of the President. He said that he was trying very hard to have the
President balance his budget, that the same had been reduced from 77 million
to 67 million and that the President had promised him to further reduce it to
60 million. Furthermore, the President said that he would receive 10 miUion
from the new taxes. The question was as to whether it was not in our interest
to keep as tight a hold as we could on the fiscal policies of Cuba. With this in
mind, I had a talk with the President along the following lines:

First, we agreed to renew the $20,000,000 for 90 days. I told him that
it was most important from our standpoint that he carried out the reduction
in the budget and put his house in order financially, and furthermore that it
was most important, both from his standpoint and from ours, that he went
right to work to reestablish the credit of Cuba on a better basis than it now
was. This of course could only be done by making a compromise with his
political enemies, and naturally the only way he could do this was to make
some concessions, but the result of which would be that Cuba would present
a uniform front rather than have the tourist trade disrupted and the secur-
ity holders made nervous by not knowing when, if at all, the Government
would be thrown out of power. The President admitted all this, and in fact
went on to elongate on the same, stating what he was doing to bring it all
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about. He mentioned that in this 4ast Congress there were one or two dis-
senting voices, but he said that in the Congress which would convene on
April 1 there would not be one dissenting voice (I suppose the two dissenting
voices are already in jail).

[Laughter.]
I also told the President that we held ourselves at his service at all times

to give him any confidential advice which he might require as regards his
financial affairs and particularly with regard to the construction of a tax system
Which would give some sort of strength and stability to the country and which
would not be the hit and miss affair which they now have.

I also stated that we felt that we should keep more closely in touch with
the fiscal affairs of the Government, and that in addition to the information
which we got on the general budget and on the public-works revenues there was
various other information which we would like to have each month. He said
that he would be very glad to give us this. I had in mind especially trying
to keep up with the cash position. Altogether the President was extremely
satisfied with everything except one. He is very hard up for a million and a
half dollars, and he wanted to know if we would loan him $1,300,000 of this
amount. I told him it was a matter which I would have to take up with
my associates on my return to New York, as I did not feel that it should
be discussed on the telephone. Naturally I don't think that we should make
the loan, but as it was brought up quite unexpectedly in the sense that we
had already indicated our unwillingness to do this, and I did not think that
the President would mention it, but I did, however, go so far as to find out
what the best terms would be.

To explain: We have in the Habana branch approximately $240,000 of money
advanced to various local contractors, which is not covered by bonds similar
to the Warren Brothers bonds. I think this money is in considerable jeopardy.
I therefore asked the President if, in the event that this was favorably con-
sidered, whether he would pay off those particular contractors and substitute
Warren Brothers bonds for the amount due us. He said that he would do
that. I then asked him the length of time that he wanted, and he said that
lie would like to borrow the money until the public financing was done. I said
that this was a matter that we could not even consider, but wondered if it
would be possible for him to pay the same at the rate of $100,000 a month. He
said that he could do this. I told him then that I would discuss the matter
when I got back to New York. In the meantime, in turning it over in my
mind and so that we can all consider it, it would seem to me that it might be
a good trade to loan the Government $500,000 to be secured by Warren Brothers
bonds on condition that they would secure our present loan to the contractors,
also to make this re-paper at the rate of, say, $50,000 a month. In this way
I think we would turn a bad loan into a good one without putting up any
great amount of additional money. I think that at the moment the President
is so hard up that he will jump at anything which looks like additional cash.
In this regard, Henry Catlin arrived on the scene just 2 days before I left,
and although I have no particular objection to Henry personally, he would
have complicated my position very much had. I remained, because he runs in
and out of the palace every little while and is trying to get his own taxes
reduced, and would be delighted to play Lady Bountiful with the funds of the
Chase Bank. Another thing is that, although Henry is on our advisory com-
mittee, it is impossible to talk frankly with him, as you know what you say will
be repeated in the palace.

He told me, which I think is entirely true, that the President is desperately
In need of the money for the Government, and that it was most important for
us to put up $1,500,000. In fact, he had at least 10 very good reasons why we
should do this. He stated, among other things, that the $30,000 which the
President borrowed from us in his private account he loaned to the Government.

In this connection a matter which is most important and which I could not
touch on over the telephone, except very slightly to Mr. Eddy, is the fact that
the President had practically gotten to the bottom of the trust fund, which
of course he had no business in using. These funds are down in the neighbor-
hood of approximately $3,000,000, and they should be around $12,000,000. This
money will have to be replaced at some time, as the chief trust fund is a pen-
sion fund, although there are various others which I have sent to you with
other data. Naturally, the public do not know about this, although why they
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should not get on to it I do not know, but it is worrying, both the President
and our own State Department very much. Another serious thing at the mo-
ment is that the Government, although it shows very substantial cash bal-
ances on the third of each month, actually has not at any time over a few
hundred thousand dollars cash on hand, which is an absurdly small amount
to run a government on, and what they do so that they can still make an honest
statement is to hold up all voucher checks and payments of. every sort until
the day following the day that they make their statement with regard to their
cash on hand, so that, although the cash presents a substantial sum one day,
it is all gone within a day or two and has to be built up again during the course
of the month.

The President, in the last tax law, inserted a clause to the effect that he
Should have power to sell short-term Treasury notes. Of course nothing could
be worse than for him to have this power, and the State Department have
realized this, and I do not think that he will be allowed to issue the same.
This would even be worse than the establishment of a central bank, which is
not only impracticable but impossible. Of course, they would want to start
at once and it would not last long, because they would vitiate any currency
they had as fast as the printing presses would work, but it would be a very
unfortunate thing for us and for everyone else interested in Cuba. Mr.
Schmidlapp called me on the phone about this, and I told him that we would
send a cable back which Mr. Rosenthall had sent to you aftsr an investigation,
I saw one of the fellows on the economic committee that afternoon that recom-
mended this, and I asked him why he wanted to give publicity to such a silly
thing as that, and he said that the President had formed his commission and
had given $25,000 to make an investigation of the fiscal policies of the Govern-
ment, and that they felt that they had to earn the money and had thought
this up as a new idea that had not been thought of before, and they wanted
to show the President that their minds were active but that of course they
realized that it was impossible to start a central bank if you did not have any
gold reserve. I asked the President about it and he just laughed and said
it was impossible.

One thing that the President would like to do and which is very near his
heart, which of course is impossible, but what he win probably talk about be-
fore long, is a consolidation of the whole national d t. The whole debt, ex-
ternal, internal, and floating, is about $184,000,000, which is not excessive, and
probably at sometime when the credit of the country is better this might not be
a bad thing to do. I told him that in my opinion the combination of the un-
satisfactory condition of our own security markets, plus the bad credit posi-
tion of the Cuban Government, would make consideration of this hardly worth
while at the moment. He agreed to this but said that he would like to bring
things about where we could do it for him in about a year. I told him that we
would be delighted to give it our consideration when the time was ripe for
the same.

With regard to the lawyers, I think both sets of them are happy, and we
did the right thing in taking the opinion of Bustamante, as his was the most
cautious and conservative one. Cartaya was in a perfectly happy frame of
mind about it, and in fact when I left everything seemed to be settled to the
satisfaction of everyone, including the President, who went on a 4-day fishing
trip. So there was really practically nothing that I could have done by re-
maning. If anything does come up, Rosenthall is perfectly competent to
handle it. In fact, he has quite a keen mind for negotiating, and I think that
if the Chase Securities would use him as freely as we do in the bank they
would be very much satisfied with his work and cooperation.

I am coming up by motor and thought I would stop an hour or two to see
Mr. Wiggin tomorrow, and will send you a telegram where I will be each
afternoon so that if anything comes up that you want to get in touch with
me you will know where to find me.

With best regards, I am
Yours sincerely,

JAMES BRUCE.
Senator COTJZENS. Where is Mr. Bruce now ?
Mr. GEIGER. I am not sure where he is at the present moment.

He is not an officer of the Chase National Bank.
Senator COTJZENS. DO you know where he is employed!
Mr. GEIGER. I do.Digitized for FRASER 
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Senator COUZENS. Where?
Mr. GEIGER. He is an adviser or financial adviser, and I am not

sure which, to the Home Owners Loan Corporation.
The CHAIRMAN. Here in Washington?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Where is Mr. Findley?
Mr. GEIGER. In the Havana office of the Chase National Bank.
Senator COTJZENS. Wasn't there a Mr. Lindsay referred to here

on yesterday?
Mr. GEIGER. I do not recall it. There was a Mr. Lindsay in

Blair & Co.
Senator COUZENS. DO you know where he is employed now ?
Mr. GEIGER. I am informed that he is with the same corporation.
Senator COUZENS. That he is with the Home Owners Loan Cor-

poration also?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes, sir; at least I am so informed.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Geiger, I am trying to recall whether or

not you testified yesterday that when you prepared that memo-
randum for Mr. Callahan and Mr. McKee, dated January 21, 1932t
you had knowledge of the existence of this letter that has just been
put in evidence ?

Mr. GEIGER. I testified at one point yesterday, and I am not cer-
tain whether that was the point or not, that I could not recall the
exact date when I first had knowledge of this particular letter.

Mr. PECORA. You said you could not recall whether or not you had
knowledge of it prior to 4 or 5 weeks ago, when you assisted Mr.
Morgan in making a special study of the subject of these Cuban loans.

Mr. GEIGER. I think I stated that I specifically saw it then, but
that I was not sure whether I had seen it prior to that time or not.

Mr. PECORA. Would you still say that the Chase interests did not
use any intermediaries in their endeavors to secure this financing
business in Cuba?

Mr. GEIGER. I would.
Mr. PECORA. Catlin was not such an intermediary?
Mr. GEIGER. I would not so consider him.
Mr. PECORA. Was he used at all?
Mr. GEIGER. He was used a great deal.
Mr. PECORA. For what purposes?
Mr. GEIGER. Consultation with our counsel.
Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. GEIGER. In consultation with our counsel.
Mr. PECORA. Well, in connection with what kind of matters?
Mr. GEIGER. When the bank first went into Cuba, as I testified

yesterday, our counsel felt that it was quite important they have
someone there with whom they could discuss legal matters and
personalities. Mr. Catlin was a lawyer. He was an excellent
Spanish student, and he knew procedures and personalities.

Mr. PECORA. Well, it was developed yesterday that the bank paid
him $55,000 for legal services in connection with this financing.

Mr. GEIGER. The bank paid Mr. Catlin $15,000 in connection with
the 1927 financing.

Mr. PECORA. Well, that was the $10,000,000 loan or credit?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes. sir.
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Mr. PECORA. And then it paid him a balance of $40,000, in connec-
tion with the two subsequent pieces of financing, didn't it?

Mr. GEIGER. I t paid him $20,000 in connection with the second,
and another $20,000 in connection with the third.

Mr. PECORA. Just what services did he render in connection with
this financing?

Mr. GEIGER. I am informed that our counsel thinks that that fee
to him was very reasonable.

Mr. PECORA. But my question to you was " What services did Mr.
Catlin render?"

Mr. GEIGER. He discussed procedure, legal matters, personalities,
worked with our counsel in preparation of papers, translation of
documents, translation of English documents into Spanish docu-
ments. He checked Spanish documents. And I am informed that
at one time he checked all the notarial copy before signature and
actually made some changes in it.

Mr. PECORA. Have you a statement in your files of the services
rendered by him?

Mr. GEIGER. I have not.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever see any such statements?
Mr. GEIGER. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did the bank make any loans to Catlin which were

unpaid?
Mr. GEIGER. I think they did.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a statement of them?
Mr. GEIGER. With the permission of the committee I should like

to read this statement in the record.
Senator COTJZENS. A statement of what?
Mr. GEIGER. Of the loans to Mr. Catlin.
The CHAIRMAN. Does that include the corporations also that Mr.

Catlin was interested in?
Mr. GEIGER. I do not know that he was interested in any corpora-

tion, Mr. Chairman. I do not know about that.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may go ahead.
Mr. GEIGER. I now read as follows:
Mr. Catlin did not have any loans with our Habana branch. He carried a

deposit account with that branch, which ran into an overdraft in 1928 of
$8,728.97 on September 30 of that year; the overdraft was gradually increased
until it stood at $46,029.38 on December 31, 1928. It was reduced through a
deposit of $25,000 on January 3, 1929, and was then gradually increased to
$52,634.54 on December 3, 1929. It was reduced by $7,000 on March 15, 1930,
and then gradually increased to $54,338.39 on March 14, 1930. Thereafter there
was no movement in the account When he died, on September 27, 1932, the
overdraft wasi stiU on the books of the Habana branch. Interest was charged at
the rate of 5 percent on the account

During all of the period which the overdraft has been on the books of the
Habana branch there has been a loan secured by collateral in the name of
Henry W. Catlin at the main office. When the overdraft was first availed
of in Habana Mr. Catlin had in excess of $250,000 margin on his collateral loan
of approximately $180,000 with the main office. During 1929 until October,
when the break in the market occurred, Mr. Catlin's loan with the main office
was secured by collateral which provided a margin more that ample to cover
the overdraft in the Habana branch.

Senator GORE (interposing). How much was the overdraft at the
end?

Mr. PECORA. I t was over $54,000.
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Mr. GEIGER. I t varied, Senator Gore. On March 14, 1930, it was
$54,000.

Senator GORE. All right.
Senator COUZENS. Was the overdraft carried because* of the sur-

plus security he had at the home office ?
Mr. GEIGER. I presume so.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. You may proceed.
Mr. GEIGER. I continue reading, as follows:
Due to the sharp decline in security values in October, 1929 and thereafter,

the margin on the collateral loan at the main office was wiped out and after
that date it was not possible to secure satisfactory coUateral from Mr. Catlin
to protect the overdraft in Habana.

The following are the details of borrowings from the main office: On Decem-
ber 31, 1928, his loan at main office stood at $181,877, secured by sundry stocks
and bonds having a market valuation of approximately $447,180. This loan
was paid on January 28, 1929. On the same day, January 28, 1929, a loan
of $240,000 was made to him at main office secured by sundry stocks and bonds
having a valuation of approximately $337,000, due April 29, 1929. This loan
was increased from the original amount of $240,000 to $351,623.89 and on May
4, as of April 29, 1929, was renewed to July 29, 1929. On May 4 the value of
the sundry stocks and bonds pledged as collateral was approximately $510,000.
The loan was renewed on demand on August 14 in the amount of $427,351.39
secured by stocks and bonds having a valuation of approximately $794,000.
It was increased on various dates, reaching a high point on October 22, 1929,
of $766,229.33, secured by sundry stocks and bonds having a valuation of ap-
proximately $937,340, included in which were 950 shares Gillette & Co. 6-
percent preferred stock, on which we were unable to obtain a quote but
which we carried on our records at $95,000.

On December 31, 1929, the amount of the loan was $399,434.97, secured by
sundry stocks and bonds having a valuation of $323,970, which includes 1,000
shares of Gillette & Co. 6 percent preferred stock, which* we carried at $100r~
000. On October 28, 1930, this loan was reduced by $200,000 and we made him
a time loan for a like amount secured by a bond and mortgage for $200,000
covering property in Kent County, Md. This note was due January 26, 1931,
and was subsequently increased to $208,137.13. The present status of the
loan is: Demand loan $188,839.07, secured by sundry stocks and bonds having
a valuation of approximately $37,000 and 1,000 shares Gillette & Co. 6 percent
cumulative preferred stock, which is carried on the books at no value. Loans
$203137.13, secured by bond and mortgage for $200,000 covering property in
Kent County, Md.

Mr. PECORA. And he died last September, I believe you said?
Mr. GEIGER. In September of 1932 I believe was the date.
The CHAIRMAN. He was president of a Santiago electric company,

wasn't he?
Mr. GEIGER. I understand at one time he was.
The CHAIRMAN. And Machado was vice president?
Mr. GEIGER. Prior to his election as President of Cuba; yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And that was some of the stock that was put up

as collateral, I mean stock of that electric company, wasn't it?
Mr. GEIGER. NO, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. I thought you said there was some electric stock.
Mr. PECORA. NO ; it was Gillette stock.
Mr. GEIGER. Yes, Mr. Chairman, Gillette stock.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know anything about the real property in

Kent County, Md., upon which a mortgage was given for $200,000
to secure a loan of two hundred and three odd thousand dollars?

Mr. GEIGER. I do not; no.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, how long did this overdraft of $54,000-plus

continue ?
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Mr. GEIGER. I t varied, as I pointed out in my statement. In 1928
it was $8,700. At the end of 1928 it had increased to $46,000. The
amount of $54,000 was reached in March of 1930. The overdraft
was on the books of the Habana office at the time Mr. Catlin died.

Mr. PECORA. That is, it had never been cleared up ?
Mr. GEIGER. I t had not.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, according to the statement from which you have

read concerning the Catlin loan account, this overdraft amounted to
the sum of $52,634.54 on December 3, 1929, and remained at that
figure until it was reduced by $7,000 on March 15, 1930. Is that the
correct date, March 15,1930?

Mr. GEIGER. I assume it is; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, then, you said it gradually increased to

$54,338.39 on March 14, 1930.
Mr. GEIGER. Well, there is certainly a contradiction in dates there.
Mr. PECORA. What are the correct dates?
Mr. GEIGER. I am informed that that should read " and stood a t "

$54,000.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, while he had this overdraft against him of

over $50,000, did the bank make payment to him of moneys on
account of legal services that he claimed he rendered ?

Mr. GEIGER. I think they did.
Mr. PEOORA. And that payment was made in cash ?
Mr. GEIGER. My impression is that it was by check.
Mr. PECORA. Why didn't the bank deduct the amount of his bill

for legal services against that overdraft or at least apply it to a
reduction of his overdraft?

Mr. GEIGER. YOU will notice that they had quite an excess of
collateral over the loan period.

Mr. PECORA. But this payment was made in March of 1930, when
you say there wasn't such an excess of collateral over the amount
of the loan.

Mr. GEIGER. The reduction, Mr. Pecora, in the debt of that date
was part of the payment

Mr. PECORA. (interposing). What was that?
Mr. GEIGER. The reduction of his overdraft on that date was part

payment, which was made to Mr. Catlin.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that reduction was only the amount of $7,000.
Mr. GEIGER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you paid him $20,000.
Mr. GEIGER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO he got $13,000 in actual payment?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why wasn't the entire $20,000 set off against his

overdraft?
Mr. GEIGER. I don't know.
The CHAIRMAN. Has his estate been settled up ?
Mr. GEIGER. I think not, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. PECORA. At the time that the bank paid Catlin for legal

services in connection with the first financing; that is, the $10,000,000
credit; he received $15,000 for such services.

Mr. GEIGER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Dr. Bustamante also received payment of $15,000 for

legal services, did he not?
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Mr. GEIGER. I think that is correct [after conferring with an
associate]. Mr. Pecora, my attention is called to the fact that on
May 1, 1930, Mr. Catlin had a cash balance on deposit in the New
York office of the bank of $398,559.97.

Mr. PECORA. Did he also have a loan at the bank at that time?
Mr. GEIGER. He apparently did.
Mr. PECORA. Of how much?
Mr. GEIGER. I cannot give you the exact amount of that specifi-

cally, on that specific date, but certainly on December 31, 1929, it
was $399,000; and on October 28, 1930, it was reduced $200,000.

Mr. PECORA. I asked you about Dr. Bustamante.
Mr. GEIGER. I am looking that up. I was interrupted [after

conferring with an associate]. Mr. Pecora, before answering your
question on the legal fee, allow me to withdraw the statement regard-
ing the cash balance. That was the balance of his loan on that date.
That was not a cash balance on deposit.

The answer to your question regarding the legal fee is that Dr.
Antonio De Bustamante had a fee of $15,000.

Mr. PECORA. With regard to the second piece of financing, involv-
ing a credit of $60,000,000, Catlin received a $20,000 fee there?

Mr. GEIGER. A $20,000 fee.
Mr. PECORA. Dr. Bustamante also received a fee for legal serv-

ices, did he not?
Mr. GEIGER. I think so. I will verify that.
Mr. PECORA. Look at exhibit no. 56-i6, and you will find it.
Mr. GEIGER. Dr. Bustamante, $10,000.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern received a substan-

tial fee also for legal services in connection with that second piece
of financing, did they not ?

Mr. GEIGER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who is the Dr. Enrique Hernandez Cartaya who

received a fee of $47,500 for legal services in connection with the
second piece of financing?

Mr. GEIGER. He is a Cuban attorney.
Mr. PECORA. IS he the Cartaya referred to in this letter of Bruce

to Kovensky, which was read into the record this morning?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Had he been an official of the Cuban Government?
Mr. GEIGER. He had.
Mr. PECORA. What position had he occupied?
Mr. GEIGER. He had been at one time Secretary of the Treasury.
Mr. PECORA. In the Machado Cabinet?
Mr. GEIQER. In the Machado Cabinet.
Mr. PECORA. Did he resign to become counsel for the Chase in-

terests ?
Mr. GEIGER. NO; he did not.
Mr. PECORA. Was he still a member of the cabinet at that time?
Mr. GEIGER. At the time he was counsel for us?
Mr. PECORA. At the time he received the $47,500 fee.
Mr. GEIGER. He was not. That was a year and a half afterward.
Mr. PECORA. When did he resign?
Mr. GEIGER. I think the exact date was April, 1927. I can give

it to you in just a moment [after examining papers]. April 12,
1927.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PBACTICES 2 6 3 9

Mr. PECORA. That was about 2 months after the agreement was
made with respect to the $10,000,000 credit extended by the Chase
Bank in connection with these deferred-payment public-works
certificates.

Mr. GEIGER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Dr. Cartaya was a member of the cabinet at the

time of that initial financing.
Mr. GEIGER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And resigned about 2 months later.
Mr. GEIGER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And did he then enter the employ of the Chase

interests as an attorney?
Mr. GEIGER. Not immediately; no.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long after he resigned did he do so?
Mr. GEIGER. I cannot say exactly, but approximately a year and

a half. He acted in connection with the second operation.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know when negotiations were opened with

him for his entering the service of the Chafse interests ?
Mr. GEIGER. I do not, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who employed him ?
Mr. GEIGER. Mr. Barr.
Mr. PECORA. That is the gentleman I think you said yesterday

was dead.
Mr. GEIGER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in connection with the third step in the

financing that involved the $80,000,000 bond issue, did it not?
Mr. GEIGER. I t involved an authorized issue of $80,000,000. Forty

million only were issued.
Mr. PECORA. I know. We will get the details of that later. Did

Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern get a fee for legal services in connection
with that work?

Mr. GEIGER. They did.
Mr. PECORA. Amounting to $44,401.02?
Mr. GEIGER. Part of that, of course, was out-of-pocket expenses;

$44,401.02.
Mr. PECORA. And did Dr. Bustamante, in connection with that

third piece of financing, get legal fees of $15,000?
Mr. GEIGER. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Did Dr. Cartaya, in connection with that financing,

get legal fees amounting to $40,000?
Mr. GEIGER. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Catlin also got legal fees in that third piece of

financing amounting to $20,000?
Mr. GEIGER. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. What was the occasion for utilizing the legal services

of Cartaya in connection with the second and third steps of this
financing ?

Mr. GEIGER. They wanted the best legal advice they could get.
MY. PECORA. YOU had good legal advice in connection with the

first financing that did not include his, did you not?
Mr. GEIGER. NO. We did not. He was at that time in the cabinet

of President Machado.
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Mr. PECORA. What additional questions arose that required the
services of Mr. Cartaya in connection with the second and third steps
qf financing ?

Mr. GEIGER. That is a legal question, which I believe lawyers could
answer better than I.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Mr. Pecora, I should like to state the facts on that,
if you will permit me.

Mr. PECORA. All right, sir.
Mr. WILLIAMS. Dr. Cartaya is one of the outstanding lawyers ,i

Cuba, whose integrity and honesty are unquestioned by everyone who
knows him, who has had dealings with him. He was one of the prin-
cipal lecturers on law at the University of Habana law school.

In addition to his ability and standing at the bar as a lawyer, he
was thoroughly conversant with the financial problems of Cuba, par-
ticularly in connection with this public-works program. After he
had resigned from the cabinet of President Machado as Secretary
pf the Treasury, he reentered the practice of the law and opened
his own office in Habana. About a year and a half after that date,
Mr. Barr, of the Chase National Bank, asked him if he would be
available for services to the bank in connection with this financial
program. He considered it from every standpoint and said he
would, and he was retained because of his ability as a lawyer and
because of his knowledge of the financing involved, and he rendered
very valuable and highly helpful services in connection with it.

Mr. PECORA. Does that complete your statement, Mr. Williams?
Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yesterday the impression was attempted to be cre-

ated, I think, that Dr. Bustamante was perhaps the greatest legal
mind in Cuba.

Mr. WILLIAMS. I do not think any such impression was attempted,
Mr. Pecora. Dr. Bustamante is perhaps the first citizen of Cuba.
He is the leader of the bar, generally so recognized. He specializes
primarily in law, on constitutional questions, and in international
law. As you know, he has for a good many years been a member
of The Hague Court, at one time president of tnat court. Dr. Busta-
mante is a man of advanced years. He is not very active in looking
after the details of any legal situation. We used him to advise us
on such questions as the constitution of Cuba, on such questions as
the Platt amendment, and on such questions as the relations between
Cuba and the United States. We used Dr. Cartaya in connection
with this financing oi} the detailed legal work. He actually worked
with me from day to day on the preparation of a proposal which
led up to the second stage of this financing. He worked with me in
detail on the preparation of the agreement. In fact, he came to New
York and worked with us at our office there. His services were of
a detailed legal nature, such as you or I would perform in a trans-
action of that kind. Dr. Bustamante was advisory counsel and did
not attend to the details of the work.

Mr. PECORA. What was left for Mr. Catlin to do ?
Mr. WILLIAMS. Mr. Catlin was called into this business at the be-

ginning, very largely on our suggestion—in fact, on mine, not sug-
gesting him particularly, but an American in Cuba thoroughly
conversant with conditions there, with a thorough knowledge of the
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personalities with whom we might have to deal, and a fluent Spanish
scholar. In fact, he spoke Spanish and wrote it better than 98 per-
cent of the educated Cubans in Habana. We suggested to Mr. Barr
that if our representative should be sent there unfamiliar with the
language, unfamiliar with the existing conditions in Habana, un-
familiar with the personalities of the officers and others with whom
he might have to deal, it would be very helpful to us if there should
be an American with whom we might consult, who might check the
translations of English papers into Spanish papers, or check the
translation of Spanish papers into English papers. I was in Habana
at the time the agreement of February 19, 1927, was concluded. As
you know, the method of executing a contract in Habana is this:
The notary writes in longhand, in his notarial record, the entire
agreement. I t has to be very carefully checked by some one to see
that it is accurately transcribed, and that it is in accordance with the
English translation of that same agreement. Mr. Catlin sat and read
that record from beginning to end. He made at least half a dozen
corrections of typographical errors made by the notary5 in transcrib-
ing it. I consulted with him from day to day on every Spanish
document which we had, on every English document which we pre-
pared, and which had to be translated into Spanish, and we did the
same thing in connection with the subsequent stages of this financ-
ing. So that he was of extremely valuable assistance to us in con-
nection with it, and had nothing to do whatever with any so-called
implications of influence on any Government official, or in any capac-
ity as a so-called " emissary or intermediary." That was not the
nature of his work at all.

Mr. PECORA. The fact that he was president of the Santiago Elec-
tric Co. at the time Machado was vice president is purely incidental?

Mr. WILLIAMS. We knew, Mr. Pecora, that he was on friendly re-
lations with President Machado, but we did not assume that because
of that fa!ct either he or President Machado might be subjected to
undue influence, and we did not try to exert any.

Mr. PECORA. And the fact that Dr. Cartaya had been a member of
the Machado Cabinet is also pure coincidence, and had nothing to do
with his employment as an attorney in connection with the second
and third stages of all this Cuban financing?

Mr. WILLIAMS. I t had nothing whatever to do with the use of
Cartaya in any manner, shape, or form, as exercising any undue in-
fluence on any Cuban Government official. He is not the type of
lawyer who could be used for that kind of thing, even if it be as-
sumed that we were the type of lawyers who would use him for it.

Mr. PECORA. When was the second piece of financing done?
Mr. GEIGER. The contract was dated June 22, 1928.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a letter in your file there, from Obregon,

Machado's son-in-law, dated January 6, 1928, addressed to Mr. Sher-
rill Smith, vice president of Chase? It is known, in your files, as
exhibit 56-38.

Mr. GEIGER. I have it.
Mr. PECORA. Have you found that letter?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of the letter, addressed to Mr. Sherrill Smith, vice president,
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dated January 6, 1928, signed J. E. Obregon. Will you please look
at it and tell me if that is a true and correct copy of a letter sent by
Obregon to Mr. Sherrill Smith on that date (handing paper to Mr.
Geiger) ?

Mr. GEIGER. I t is.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, Jan. 6, 1928, Obregon to Sher-

rill Smith, was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 38, October 24,1933 ", and the same was later read into the record
by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. When did you say Dr. Cartaya resigned from the
Cabinet?

Mv. GEIGER. April 1927.
Mr. PECORA. When was this revolving credit entered into ?
Mr. GEIGER. June 22, 1928.
Mr. PECORA. The letter which has been offered in evidence, and is

now marked " Committee Exhibit No. 38, this date ", reads as fol-
lows. [Reading:]

JANTJABY 6, 1928.
Mr. SHEREILL SMITH,

Vice President, Main Office.
DEAB ME. SMITH: Immediately upon receipt of your cable of January 5,

1928, with reference to rumors of the Cuban Government contemplating a new
long-time loan, I had a conference with President Machado and Secretary of
Finance Gutierrez de Celis, although I was sure nothing was going on in that
respect as I have President Machado's promise to advise me of any develop-
ments in connection with a Government loan, and cabled you today the result
of my interview, as follows:

" Referring to your cable of January 5 Government loan, I had interview
with President Machado and Secretary of Finance who assured me that Govern-
ment is not contemplating any loan at present. After Pan American Conference
is over they will start negotiations financing public-works plan.'*

President Machado and Secretary of Finance Gutierrez de Celis both assured
me that they are not in the market at this time for any specific loan; that they
have in mind starting negotiations for the financing of the public-works plan,
but they will not commence this until after the Pan American Conference is
over, or sometime the latter part of February.

In various private conversations with President Machado, he has told me
that he does not favor the contracting of a regular bond loan, but that he
would be glad to listen to propositions in connection with the financing of the
public-works plan. Secretary of Finance Gutierrez de Celis, however, favors
the regular bond loan.

President Machado's plan is to contract a loan up to the amount that may
be necessary to fully complete the public-works plan within the period of time
he expects to be in office, which will be four years more. He has in mind
something similar to an increase of the $10,000,000 loan contracted with the
Chase, on the same conditions and same form of financing, to be guaranteed
by the income of the Public Works Law, which, as you know, is around
$18,000,000 per annum.

You know, of course, that the $10,000,000 loan was prepared by Dr. Hernan-
dez Cartaya when he was in charge of the Finance Department of the Republic.
Dr. Hernandez Cartaya is President Machado's adviser in all important mat-
ters of the Finance Department, and I expect him to be our attorney in con-
nection with any financial propositions that may arise with the Government,
as in accordance with my agreement with Mr. Barr, he will take charge of
some of our important matters.

I believe that in the matter of Government loans we will obtain much better
results from Dr. Hernandez Cartaya than from Bufete de Bustamante, as you
know Dr. Bustamante, Sr., does not attend to the business of his Bufete per-
sonally and the whole proposition is in charge of Dr. Bustamante, Jr., or some
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other attorney of the Bustamante staff. I do not think it advisable, therefore,
to consult Bufete de Bustamante in these important Government matters.

I will follow this matter closely and keep you posted as to any developments^
With best personal regards.

Very truly yours,
J. E. OBRBGOK, Manager,

Might I ask you, Mr. Williams, if you have knowledge of this letter
dated January 6, 1928?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Certainly I had knowledge of it.
Mr. PECORA. When in April of that year, if I correctly recall the-

date when he was engaged as counsel by the Chase interests, he was-
so engaged?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Certainly I had knowledge, Mr. Pecora. I t was*
thoroughly understood by everybody in Habana that President
Machado had great confidence in Cartaya. If he had not, he would
not have appointed him Secretary of the Treasury in the first place,.
I assume. He often consulted him on things, but I answered you
plainly on the character of that man, whom I know, and whom every-
body else in Habana knows, and whom everyone who has worked,
with him knows. He is a mian of unimpeachable honor and integrity
and honesty, and he would not be used, and he would not seek to bê
used, in any manner inconsistent with his duties as a lawyer or with
the ethics of his business and profession.

Mr. PEOORA. The fact that he was stated by Machado's. son-in-law
to be President Machado's adviser in all important matters of the
Finance Department did not disqualify him in any way, did it?

Mr. WILLIAMS, Not in any particular. As a matter of fact,,
throughout this entire financing, in which he took part, Doctor Car-
taya was just as keen to protect the interests of the Cuban Govern-
ment as he was to serve his client. In fact, he leaned over back-
wards most of the time in that direction.

Mr. PECORA. He was employed by the client to serve the client,,
and not to lean over backward against the client's interests.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Some lawyers do, where there may be a conflict-
of duty. He was also acting as attorney for the Chase Bank in
other matters in addition to this financing.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Geiger, do you know whether or not Mr-
Obregon paid moneys to newspapers published in Cuba in connection,
with any propaganda that was favorable to the Chase interests?

Mr. GEIGER. I did not know that until I saw a statement
Mr. PECORA. Until when?
Mr. GEIGER. I saw a letter, I should say, instead of a statement,,

purporting to be to that effect.
Mr. PECORA. When did you first see that ?
Mr. GEIGER. About 4 weeks ago.
Mr. PECORA. IS that letter one that is dated July 18, 1928?
Mr. GEIGER. That is my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. And addressed to Mr. Carl P. Biggerman, assistant

cashier of the Chase Bank?
Mr. GEIGER. That is my recollection. If you will give me

number, I would like to look it up.
Mr. PECORA. 62-7.
Mr. GEIGER. I have that document, Mr. Pecora.

175541—33—PT 5 24
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Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatie re-
production of that letter. Will you look at it and tell me if it is a
true and correct copy of the letter in question (handing paper to
Mr. Geiger) ?

Mr. GEIGER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, July 18, 1928, Findley to Big-

german', was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No.
39, October 24, 1933 ", and is as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 39>

THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK,
Habana, Cuba, July 18, 1928.

Mr. CABL P. BIGGERMAN,
Assistant Cashier, Main Office, New York City.

DBAB MB. BIGGERMAN: Mr. Obregon has handed me your letter of July 12,
1928, in connection with the balance outstanding in accounts receivable of

We have credited the amount of $13.00, which was a personal item on the
bill of the Biltmore Hotel, making a total then of $3,556.89. Mr. Obregon
advised that the details of these items are as follows:
Traveling expenses to New York made up as follows:

Kailroad tickets $270.51
Sundry expenses / 400.00

$670.51
Dr. Hernandez Cartaya traveling expenses as per letter received from

him which we enclose , 387.37
Biltmore Hotel bill for Mr. Obregon, Dr. Hernandez Cartaya, and Dr.

A. Garcia as per attached bill_ 499.01
The difference in these amounts is due to the one fourth percent tax

and revenue stamps.
Incidental expenses 2, 000.00

Total 3,556.89
This is made up of various amounts paid to the different local newspapers

in compensation for the numerous favorable articles which they published
with regard to the loan as per set of copies which we enclose. These papers
were the following: La Prensa, El Pais, Diario de la Marina, El Mundo, El
Oomercio, Excelsior, Heraldo de Cuba, The Habana Morning Post, Mercurio,
and Heraldo Comercial.

Very truly yours,
T. M. FINDLEY, Assistant Manager.

Mr. PECORA. The letter is dated Habana, Cuba, July 18, 1928,
and is addressed to Mr. Carl P. Biggerman, assistant cashier, main
office, New York City. I t is written on the letterhead of the Chase
National Bank of the City of New York, and is signed by Mr. T. M.
Findley, assistant manager. I read only the concluding paragraph
thereof. [Reading:]
Inoide tal expenses $2,000

This is made up of various amounts paid to the different local newspapers in
compensation for the numerous favorable articles which they published with
regard to the loan as per set of copies which we enclose. These papers were
the following: La Prensa, El Pais, Diario de la Marina, El Mundo, El
Comercio, Excelsior, Heraldo de Cuba, the Havana Morning Post, Mercurio,
and Heraldo Comercio.

Senator COUZENS. They could not have gotten much each, could
they?
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Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether there were any other news-
papers published in Cuba at the time?

Mr. GEIGER. I do not. That is a thing which we heartily dis-
approve of.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. GEIGER. I assume Mr. Obregon did that on his own respon-

sibility. We do not approve of such a thing.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any letter sent to Mr. Obregon, or to any

one else connected with the Habana Branch of the Chase Bank,
in reply to this letter that has just been read in evidence, which
indicates such a disapproval of that practice?

Mr. GEIGER. I do not know. I only saw this letter, as I Say,
within the past 4 or 5 weeks.

Mr. PECORA. Did you, in searching through the records, when you
came across this letter, find any letter in reply to it, in which any
expression of disapproval of this practice is contained?

Mr. GEIGER. I do not recall finding any letter in reply. There may
have been one. I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. SO, if the Chase National Bank disapproved of this
practice, you have been unable to find any written communication
setting that forth, either addressed to Obregon or anyone else ?

Mr. GEIGER. The Chase Bank disapproves of such a thing.
Mr. PECORA. I say, you have not been able to find any written ex-

pression of that disapproval addressed to Obregon or anyone else.
Mr. GEIGER. I have made no search for such a letter, but I have

not seen any such letter.
Senator TOWNSEND. IS Obregon still in the employ of the Chase

Bank?
Mr. GEIGER. He is not.
Senator TOWNSEND. When were his services dispensed with?
Mr. QEIGER. His services were discontinued in April of 1931, 2

months after this letter from Mr. Bruce to Mr. Rovensky.
Mr. PECORA. And 3 years after you learned that^this $2,000 had

been paid to these newspapers for propaganda, or nearly 3 years.
Mr. GEIGER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. This letter is dated July 1928. Do you know of any

necessity for having favorable articles published by the Habana
newspapers with regard to these loans in 1928 ?

Mr. GEIGER. I certainly do not. The loans were obtained in open
competition, on sealed bids.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with any loan account that Presi-
dent Machado had with the Chase Bank?

Mr. GEIGER. I have a statement on that subject which, if the com-
mittee will permit, I will read into the record.

Mr. PECORA. YOU may do so.
Mr. GEIGER (reading).

OCTOBER 23, 1933.
The first occasion when General Machado received credit in any form from

the Chase National Bank was on December 10, 11)27, when he received a tra\-
eler's letter of credit in the amount of $3,170. This credit was paid in fall
on January 7, 1928.

A year later, on December 11, 1928, General Machado applied for and received
a 3 months' loan of $100,000. This loan was paid at maturity. In April. 1929.
General Machado's borrowing relationship with the Chase National Bank was
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put on a formal line of credit basis, under which he was entitled to borrow at
any one time up to $100,000. General Machadb's need for credit at that time
was due to the development then in progress of model industries in a new
village near Habana, which had as their purpose the diversification of Cuban
industry. The maximum amount drawn under the $100,000 line of credit during
1929 was $85,000; the low point was $25,000.

In January, 1930, General Machado's line of credit was increased to $200,000.
From that time up to July, 1933, the amounts drawn under the credit fluctuated
between its full amount and nothing. From October 10, 1930, when the total
amount loaned was $130,000, no fresh borrowings were made, but General
Machado gradually reduced the loan until in July 1933 it stood at $15,000. He
then paid that amount, thereby discharging the obligation in full. Interest
was paid at 7 percent on all these loans.

Two of General Machado's companies, the Oia. de Calzada "El Morro'%
a shoe manufactory, and the Oia. Nacional de Pinturas " El Morro ", a paint
factory, each had commercial credit arrangements with the Chase National
Bank. In the case of the former all loans were in the form of discounts
of trade paper. Between July, 1929, and November, 1931, its discounted trade
paper reached a high point of $65,625. From then on the amount held
diminished until the last of the paper was paid off. Credits to the paint
concern were granted in the form of commercial sight letters of credit.
Between May, 1928, and the present, the maximum amount held by the bank
was $35,639.75. From then on the amount was gradually reduced until
finally paid. Interest was likewise paid on these accounts.

For the sake of completeness it should be added that General Machado's
deposit account at the Habana branch was overdrawn on three occasions: On
November 17, 1928, in the amount of $829; on December 15, 1928, for $1,498;
and on November 23, 1929, for $164. Each of these overdrafts was promptly
covered.

Credit was extended by the Habana branch of the Chase National Bank
to General Machado and his companies as stated, in the ordinary course of
its commercial banking business. The loans in each instance were made on
a strictly business basis and had no connection of any kind whatever with
the public works financing of the Republic of Cuba or any other activity of
the Chase National Bank in Cuba. There was no concession of any kind
in connection with them. They were repaid in full, with interest, and neither
General Machado nor either of his companies owes the Chase National Bank
a dollar, nor has he ever requested or received directly or indirectly in any
way, shape, or form anything of value from the Chase National Bank or any
of its affiliates, by way of commission, concession, gratuity, or otherwise.

Mr. PEOORA. In the letter which has been read in evidence here
this morning, sent by EJruce to Kovensky, mention is made of a Dr.
Cespedes. Was he a member of the Machado Cabinet ?

Mr. GEIGER. He was.
Mr. PECORA. Did he carry a loan account with the Chase Bank?
Mr. GEIGER. He did.
Mr. PECORA. While he was a member of the Cabinet?
Mr. GEIGER. I think during his term of office.
Mr. PECORA. Can you give us the facts in regard to that account?
Mr. GEIGER. With your permission I will read it into the record*
The CHAIRMAN. GO ahead.
Mr. GEIGER. I t is headed:
Carlos Miguel de Cespedes. A loan of $40,000 was granted to

Mr. PECORA (interposing). That is not the Dr. de Cespedes who
recently for a short time held the office of President of Cuba, is it?

Mr. GEIGER. NO.
Mr. PECORA. YOU may go ahead.
Mr. GEIGER. I read, as follows:
A loan of $40,000 was granted to the above named on January 19, 1928, on

an unsecured basis, which was repaid in full on April 19, 1928.
Interest at the rate of 10 percent, amounting to $977.77. was collected.
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On June 25, 1928, a loan of $35,788.50 was made, which was paid in full
•on October 30, 1928. Interest at 9 percent, amounting to $885.92, was collected.
The note was endorsed by Gen. Gerardo Machado.

On September 4, 1928, a loan of $200,000 was made at the rate of 7% per-
cent, which was secured by $1,000,000 par value of Cuban-American Realty
Co. bonds. The loan was paid in full on December 20, 1930. Interest amount-
ing to $33,878.89 was collected.

Inasmuch as the same rate of interest was applied on the loan was allowed
on a special deposit account, the net interest received on the loan was
$12,514.44.

From September, 1928, until December, 1930, Carlos Miguel de Cespedes main-
tained the special account above mentioned, and the average balance during
that period was approximately $125,700.

The CHAIRMAN. What was the legal rate of interest in Cuba?
Mr. GEIGER. I think there is no legal rate of interest.
The CHAIRMAN. DO they have no usury laws at all?
Mr. GEIGER. NO. I am informed the rate of interest varies there

from 7 to 10 or 1 1 ^ percent.
The CHAIRMAN. But what is the legal rate of interest?
Mr. GEIGER. There is no legal rate.
The CHAIRMAN. And they have no usury law there at all?
Mr. GEIGER. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Who was President Machado's immediate prede-

cessor ?
Mr. GEIGER. Zayas.
Mr. PECORA. And when was Menocal president?
Mr. GEIGER. Immediately preceding Zayas.
Mr. PECORA. Did he have a loan account with your bank?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes; he did.
Mr. PECORA. Can you give u$ the facts with regard to that, briefly?
Mr. GEIGER. I can. And if you will permit me I will read, as

follows:
Gen. Mario G. Menocal.—On January 23, 1926, a loan of $125,000 was made

to General Menocal, guaranteed by a mortgage on six small parcels of land
aggregating 22y2 cabs. (A eab equals approximately 33 acres.) At the same
time that our loan was made, Colonel Tarafa made a similar advance, pre-
sumably without security. No reduction of the principal amount of the loan
has ever been made, and no interest has been paid on same since 1927.

It is not possible in view of the present situation in Cuba to make any real
-estimate of the value of the mortgaged lands, but a fair figure would probably
be $10,000 to $15,000.

Mr. PECORA. He defaulted in the payment of interest in 1927?
Mr. GEIGER. In 1926,1 believe.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say in 1926?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes, sir.
Senator TOWNSEND. What was the total amount of the loan?
Mr. PECORA. I t was $125,000.
Mr. GEIGER. The interest was $1,683.32. Interest was collected on

January 20 to March 20, 1926.
Mr. PECORA. Our memorandum is $1,583.32 interest. Will you

look at that figure again?
Mr. GMGER. Mr. Pecora, this is very dim. I read it as a " 6 ", but

I am inclined to think it is a " 5."
Mr. PECORA. And that covered the interest period expiring March

20,1926?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes.
Mr. PECORA, Were any steps ever taken to enforce payment of this
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Mr. GEIGER. I am informed that various steps were taken, but with
no threat of foreclosure.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the state of the account now?
Mr. GEIGER. I t is a past due obligation.
The CHAIRMAN. For how much?
Mr. GEIGER. For $125,000.
Mr. PECORA. For the full amount of the loan?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. That is, $125,000 with interest?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes, with interest.
Mr. PECORA. In connection with General Menocal, a former presi-

dent of Cuba, he is still in debt to you in the sum of $125,000. Do
you find among the files of the bank a memorandum addressed to
Mr. Wiggin by "G. D. G." who, I take it, is Mr. Graves, dated
September 9, 1932?

Mr. GEIGER. I did.
Mr. PECORA. I show; you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such memorandum, and ask you if it is a true and correct
copy thereof?

Mr. GEIGER. I t is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence, Mr. Chairman, and ask that i t

may be made a part of the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, ^nd the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
(The photostat addressed "To Mr. Wiggin" and signed

" G. D. G." and dated September 9, 1932, was marked " Committee
Exhibit No. 40, October 24, 1933 ", and will be found immediately
below where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. Committee's exhibit no. 40 of this date reads as
follows:
To MB. WIGGIN :

General Menocal, former President of Cuba, came to see me this morning
toy appointment. (He still owes us $125,000, secured by first mortgage on his
private residence " Chico " and about 30 cabs of land, on which he never has
paid any interest.)

The General stated that he had been informed that the Machado Government
was in negotiation with New York bankers for a consolidation of the Cuban*
debt, and he wished us to know that the opposition believed it to be a very
poor time to attempt to consolidate the debt, and that such a consolidation at
this time was neither in the interests of Cuba or of the bank. He said that
he had been informed that Ferrara had had extensive conversations with Mr.
Guggenheim in Habana, and that conversations were being had by the Cuban.
Ambassador Cintas in the United States. He said that Ferrara had lost all
his money and his interest was in making some money for himself, at which,
point he would go back to Italy.

He said that of course Cuba would never return to its normal condition-
of happiness and prosperity under Machado, and that he would not be in
Cuba today were he not surrounded every moment by an official guard of
soldiers.

I told him that personally I was unfamiliar with the status of the Cuban:
debt question, unaware of any negotiations, to which he replied " I am not
asking you to tell me the attitude of the bank, but simply wish Mr. Wiggins
should know the attitude of the total opposition for which I speak."

G. D. G.
GEAVES,

Vice President Grand Central Branch^
SEPTEMBER 9, 1932.

cc to Mr. Shepard Morgan.
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And in handwriting I find:
Seen by Geiger.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, will you take a recess now ?
Senator GORE. Mr. Chairman, I should like to ask a question or

two.
The CHAIRMAN. Certainly, Senator Gore.
Senator GORE. Mr. Geiger, the name of Mr. Bruce has appeared a

time or two this morning. What was his connection with the Chase
National Bank at the time, if any ?

Mr. GEIGER. At the time he was a vice president of the Chase
National Bank.

Senator GORE. Where is he now?
Mr. GEIGER. He is now connected as adviser or as financial ad-

viser, and I do not know which, with the Home Owners Loan Cor-
poration.

Senator GORE. Here in Washington ?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes.
Senator GORE. DO you know Mr. Lindsay, who was connected with

Blair & Co. during the period that Blair & Co. and the Chase "Na-
tional Bank were figuring on this first proposed loan of $80,000,000 %

Mr. GEIGER. Yes, Senator Gore.
Senator GORE. Was he connected with Blair & Co. ?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes.
Senator GORE. Where is Mr. Lindsay now ?
Mr. GEIGER. He is with the same organization. I do not know his

connection. But I believe he is fiscal agent.
Senator GORE. Where is he located ?
Mr. GEIGER. I do not know, sir.
Senator GORE. YOU do not know whether he is here in Washington

or in New York ?
Mr. GEIGER. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. He is in New York City I guess. The subcom-

mittee will now stand in recess until 2 p.m.
(Thereupon, at 1:05 p.m., Tuesday, Oct. 24, 1933, the committee

recessed until 2 o'clock the same day.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The hearing was resumed at the expiration of the recess.
Mr. PECORA. I think that now we may resume the examination of

Mr. Shepard Morgan.

TESTIMONY OF SHEPARD MORGAN, A VICE PRESIDENT OF THE
CHASE NATIONAL BANE, NEW YOKE, N.Y.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, it has already appeared that the Chase
interests and Blair & Co. were the successful bidders for the original
financing of these $10,000,000 of deferred-payment public-works cer-
tificates.

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I t also has already appeared that as far back as the

spring of 1926 the Chase representatives were casting about for the
purpose of getting that business. Is not that correct also ?
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Mr. MORGAN. Getting business; I would not go so far as to say that
business, because the nature of the business was necessarily a matter
of evolution,

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, the memorandum that was put in evi-
dence yesterday, which was addressed by Mr. Graves to Mr. Tinker,
that bears date March 22, 1926, relates to conversations with Gen-
eral Crowder, the American Ambassador to Cuba at that time, with
respect to the financing of the public-works program, does it not?

Mr. MORGAN. Quite true. I t had to do with the public-works
program; there is no question about that.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know the existence of a letter addressed to
Mr. James C. Stewart, of New York, dated July 6, 1926, signed by
a man named M. A. Corcalles?

Mr. MORGAN. I have it in my hand, Mr. Pecora. I t is Coroalles.
Mr. PECORA. I have what purports to be a photostatic copy of

such letter. Will you look at it and tell me whether it is a true and
^correct copy thereof?

Mr. MORGAN. I so identify it.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The letter referred to, dated Habana, July 6, 1926, from M. A.

Coroalles to Mr. James C. Stewart, was received in evidence as
^Committee's exhibit no. 41, Oct. 24,1933.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter reads as follows: I t is dated Habana, July
«6,1926, addressed to Mr. James C. Stewart, New York:

MY DEAB MB. STEWART: Mr. H. Catlin, the closest business friend of Presi-
dent Machado, is now working in New York on the Oarretera Central plan.
To my way of thinking, he is the man you ought to be associated with.

Tours very sincerely, , , . „
M. A. OOBOAIXES.

The Carretera Central plan referred to in this letter is none other
than this central highway which you spoke of yesterday, is it not?

Mr. MORGAN. Quite true.
Mr. PECORA. And the H. Catlin referred to is the same Henry E.

°Catlin whose legal services were required and considered to be neces-
sary to the Chase interests^ in connection with the financing of these
loans?

Mr. MORGAN. I t was Henry W. Catlin.
Mr. PECORA. The H. Catlin referred to in this letter just read in

evidence is the same Catlin, is he not?
Mr. MORGAN. I assume so.
Mr. PECORA. Who is Mr. James C. Stewart, the person to whom

i;his letter is addressed?
Mr. MORGAN. He was a contractor.
Mr. PECORA. Was he connected in any way with the Chase in-

^terests?
Mr. MORGAN. His concern made an exploratory plan in collabora-

tion, I believe, with Blair & Co.
Mr. PECORA. And Blair & Co. were the associates of the Chase

Bank and the Chase Securities Corporation in bidding for this
financing?

Mr. MORGAN. Ultimately; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did Mr. Catlin's association as a member of the

advisory committee of the Habana Branch of the Chase National
Bank commence after the date of this letter, which is July 6, 1926?
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Mr. MORGAN. At the opening of the branch he was a member of
the advisory committee of the Chase National Bank, in the begin-
ning of 1925, a year and a half prior to the writing of this letter.

Mr. PEOORA. Was he a member of the advisory committee from
the very inception of that branch?

Mr. MORGAN. I am so advised.
Mr. PECORA. HOW have you been so advised—through any records

that you have had access to?
Mr. MORGAN. N O ; no record.
Mr. PECORA. What is the source of your information?
Mr. MORGAN. My associates.
Mr. PECORA. Can you not be more specific than that?
Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Williams and Mr. Eosenthall.
Mr. PEOORA. Who is the signer of this letter—Mr. Coroalles?
Mr. MORGAN. We made some effort to identify that name, Mr.

Pecora. A Mr. M. A. Coroalles was then engineer of the bureau
of roads and bridges of the Cuban Government, in 1930. This may
possibly be the same man.

Mr. PECORA. NOW will you look at your copy of the letter which
has just been offered in evidence as Exhibit No. 41, and you will find
an inscription in the upper left-hand corner thereof. Do you find it?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW does that read?
Mr. MORGAN. I am not a Spanish student. Mr. Geiger knows the

Spanish language, if you will let him read it.
Mr. PECORA. I think it refers to bridges.
Mr. GEIGER. Secretary of public works, office of roads and bridges,

correspondence of the chief engineer; private.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the occasion of Mr. Coroalles writing

this letter to Mr. Stewart?
Mr. MORGAN. NO, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not know what prompted it?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. HOW does your bank happen to have a copy of this

letter in its files? Whom did it get it from?
Mr. MORGAN. I assume, because of the later relation with the pub-

lic-works financing, derived through Blair & Co. Otherwise I can-
not explain it.

Mr. PECORA. Did Stewart ultimately obtain any contracts from
the Cuban Government as part of this public-works program?

Mr. MORGAN. He did not.
Mr. PECORA. Have you found in the special study you have made

of the subject of these Cuban loans a letter or a copy of a letter
addressed to Mr. J. C. Stewart by Mr. M. A. Coroalles dated July
25,1926 ? The number by which you have probably designated it is
56-14.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; I have it.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of said letter. Will you please look at it and tell me whether
it is a true and correct copy thereof?

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
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(Photostatic copy of letter dated Habana, July 25, 1926, from
M. A. Coroalles to J. C. Stewart was received in evidence as com-
mittee's Exhibit No. 42, Oct. 24, 1933.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter is dated Habana, July 25, 1926, addressed
to Mr. J. C, Stewart, New York, and reads as follows:

MY DEAE MB. STEWABT : Enclosed you will find a copy of the central highway
.specifications.

Mr. Alexander came to see me the other day to find out how it was that I
had sent to New York a copy of the specifications to Mr. Oatlin. I told him
that I did not know this gentleman and that if I wanted I could do as I pleased.

Had! a talk tonight with one of the local vice presidents of the National
City Bank at the Habana Yacht Club. He asked me if I knew you and if I
knew whether you would bid. I told him I knew you but had not heard
about you since you left.

Then I asked him if he knew Catlin was interested in the work and he
said he did not know it, although he operated always through the bank. This
gentleman gave me to understand that the bank was interested in backing
Warren Bros, of Boston. A New York firm, which I don't know, Uhlen, has
ordered a prominent Cuban lawyer, D. Mendez Capate, to New York for
•consultation.

If you read article 279, a cost-plus proposition could be made.
I cannot go to New York on account of not having anybody to take charge

•of getting things ready.
The heat here is not any worse than in New York. When you come down,

make arrangements to stay at the country club. There are vacant rooms and
it is always cool at night.

I again call your attention to Catlin. He is the man nearest to the president,
Hoping to see you soon, I am,

Yours very sincerely, M A COKOAIXES.

Do you know, Mr. Morgan, how you happen to have a copy of
this letter in the files of the bank, although it is addressed to this
same Mr. Stewart? ^

Mr. MORGAN. Since you were out, Mr. Pecora, I looked in the
files for two letters prior to the letters you have taken out, and
I find that these two letters were sent by Mr. Stewart to Mr. Edward
K. Tinker under date of August 16, 1926. Mr. Stewart, as I indi-
cated previously, had been exploring with Blair & Co., and indirectly
with the Chase Securities Corporation, a project for the construc-
tion and financing of the highway project. That exploration, as
far as the Chase Securities Corporation is concerned, came to an end
in February or March previously to the transmission of these
letters

Mr. PECORA. Have you a letter
Mr. MORGAN. Just half a minute, please. Stewart continued in

friendly relations with the Chase Bank as a depositor.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a letter by which Stewart forwarded these

two letters to Mr. Tinker?
Mr..MORGAN. I hold it in my hand.
Mr. PECORA. HOW does it read?
Mr. MORGAN (reading):
17 East Forty-second Street, New York, August 16, 1926

Under the. heading—
James C. Stewart.

Mr. EDWABD K. TINKEB,
New York City.

BEAR MB. TINKEB: I am enclosing you copies of two letters, one received
n week or 10 days ago and the other reached me this morning. These mayDigitized for FRASER 
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fce of interest to you. I am sailing on the S.S. Orrizaba of the Ward Line on
the 21st instant, going down to look over the situation on this development.
It is probable that we will make a proposition to do the road work for the
•Government on a percentage basis. We would not, however, undertake a
fixed price contract as the conditions enumerated in the invitation to bidders
are too indefinite.

In view of our former general understanding—
That is the one that terminated—

and before leaving, I should like very much to have a short talk with you. If
I should be asked any questions when I am down there I would like to know
what replies you would wish to have me make. Since my return from Habana
I have had no communication with anybody excepting the gentleman whose
letters I enclose, and mine to him have been merely acknowledgements except
any first letter when I thanked him for the courtesies shown me while in
Habana. Will you be good enough to write or telephone me what time will
be convenient.

Very truly yours,
J. O. STEWAET.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not the information that
was contained in both of these letters of Coroalles to Stewart con-
cerning the friendship between Catlin and President Machado was
information that Mr. Tinker was receiving for the first time through
the medium of the forwarding of these letters by Mr. Stewart?

Mr. MORGAN. May I check the date? [After referring to files.]
Mr. Pecora, whether Mr. Tinker knew at this date I do not know;
"but I find a memorandum dated June 15, 1925, of which you have
photostat no. 5573-A, which refers to

Mr. PECORA. IS that a memorandum for Mr. R. L. Clarkson or a
memorandum signed by one whose initials are K. A. P. ?

Mr. MORGAN. This is a memorandum of a conversation with Mr.
•Clarkson.

Mr. PECORA. Who is K. A. P.?
Mr. MORGAN. Karl A. Panthen.
Mr. PECORA. Was he connected with the Chase interests?
Mr. MORGAN. The Chase Securities Corporation; yes.
Mr. PECORA. In the memorandum to which you have just referred

and which you say is dated June 15, 1925, did Mr. Panthen say in
part as follows:

This afternoon R. L. C.—
Who, I take it, is E. L. Clarkson—

talked to Mr. Catlin of the Electric Bond & Share Go. regarding the forming
of a syndicate for the purchase of part of Cuba's so-called " floating debt."

And then omitting the reading of matter which immediately fol-
lows

Mr. MORGAN. I am having some difficulty in distinguishing two
memoranda bearing the same date, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the one to which I have reference relates to the
•Cutyan floating debt.

Mr. MORGAN. What is the reference number ?
Mr. PECORA. 62-12-a.
Mr. MORGAN. I have this one [indicating], but I find no date

on it.
Mr. PECORA. Perhaps the date is at the end of it.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



2 6 5 4 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. What is it ?
Mr. MORGAN. July 15,1925.
Mr. PECORA. July or June?
Mr. MORGAN. July.
Mr. PECORA. DO you find in that memorandum the following,

among other things:
This afternoon It. L. C. talked to Mr. Catlin of the Electric Bond & Share

Co. regarding the forming of a syndicate for the purchase of part of Cuba's
so-called "floating debt" ?

Mr. MORGAN. Still we have not the same.
Mr. PECORA. Look at 56-2. I can hardly make it out, but it seems

to be 56-2.
Mr. MORGAN. I have 56-2.
Mr. PECORA. Does that read in part as follows:
Cuban floating debt: This afternoon R. L. C. talked to Mr. Catlin of the

Electric Bond & Share Co. regarding the forming of a syndicate for the pur-
chase of part of Cuba's so-called " floating debt."

And then skipping some of the matter which immediately follows,
I will read as follows:

Mr. Catlin informed us that he is a lawyer employed by the Electric Bond &
Share Co., to which he devotes all of his time.

Then the next paragraph reads as follows:
Mr. Catlin is a close personal friend of President Machado. Mr. Catlin

bought the Santiago Electric Co., and he became president of that company and
Mr. Machado vice president. Later on Mr. Machado became president of the
Santiago Electric Co.

Do you find that in that memorandum?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. That is a memorandum by this K.A.P. to whom?
Mr. MORGAN. Not addressed to anyone.
Mr. PECORA. I t is among the files of the bank?
Mr. MORGAN. Chase Securities Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. DO you find any notation upon it which in any way

serves to indicate to you to whom this memorandum was addressed?
Mr. MORGAN. Designation on the side I can read as " File E.L.L."

Pencil initials "G.A.—copy for card summary of financing—File
C.F.B." Oh, no; that is another one.

Mr. PECORA. This memorandum is dated June the 15th, 1925, is
it not? Look at the upper left-hand corner.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU referred to another memorandum on the Cuban

floating debt dated July 15, 1925. Is that also signed "K.A.P."?
Mr. MORGAN. TO which one do you refer now?
Mr. PECORA. TO NO. 62-12-A.
Mr. MORGAN. Also K.A.P., yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS there any indication on that memorandum con-

cerning the identity of two person to whom it was addressed?
Mr. MORGAN. I see nothing that identifies it.
Mr. PECORA. This memorandum starts as follows, does it not

[reading]:
R. L. Clarkson called on Mr. Catlin the other day and discussed the purchase

of Cuban floating indebtedness bonds."?
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Do you find that ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Will you look at the last paragraph on the first page

of this memorandum and tell us if you find the following therein:
Mr. Oatlin states that the Bank of Montreal is much more popular in Cuba

than the National City Bank. The reason for the latter's unpopularity is due
to the fact that during the last trouble in Cuba the National City Bank took
over a good many plantations of the Cubans. Mr. Catlin states that these
people never forget. While Mr. Catlin is close to the National City Bank and
knows Mr. Mitchell very well, he states that he prefers to play with the Chase
crowd, mainly due to his very high regard for Mr. Wiggin. He informed us
that recently he was instrumental in having the brother-in-law of General
Machado made Notarial Attorney for the Chase Bank in Habana, just beating
out the National City Bank.

Do you find that in this memorandum?
Mr. MORGAN. I do, but there never was a Bank of Montreal in

Habana.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that was not the special point in my calling this

portion of the memorandum to your attention.
Now, who was the brother-in-law of General Machado that is re-

ferred to in this memorandum?
Mr. MORGAN. I do not know, Mr- Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. He became notarial attorney for the Chase Bank in

Habana. Wouldn't your files or records indicate his identity or
name?

Mr. MORGAN. The files in Habana probably would reveal it, but 1
have nothing here that would show it.

Mr. PECORA. I t says here specifically that—
Mr. Catlin informed us that recently he was instrumental in having the

brother-in-law of General Machado made notarial attorney for the Chase Bank
in Habana, just beating out the National City Bank.

Mr. MORGAN. That is like the case of the Bank of Montreal. We
never knew that;he had a brother-in-law.

Mr. PECORA. Apparently the man whose initials were K.A.P.
knew of Machado.

Mr. MORGAN. He referred to Machado.
Mr. PECORA. And knew that he was in the employ of the Chase

Bank in Habana.
Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Pecora, I have no knowledge of this.
Mr. PECORA. Did you come across this memorandum?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In the course of your special study of these loans?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you make any inquiries concerning the identity

of that brother-in-law when you came across this memorandum?
Mr. MORGAN. Absent through this whole proceeding I can tell you

nothing, i t was one of the innumerable exploratory efforts that
were made down there to see what sort of financing would be suit-
able for the Cuban situation. This was entirely abortive as far as
the main program was concerned. The reference here is to a small
undertaking to invest in Cuban floating indebtedness bonds, which
I would be very glad to tell you about.

Mr. PECORA. Apparently from this memorandum there was quite
a rivalry between the Chase National Bank in Habana and the
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National City Bank to acquire the services of General Machado's
brother-in-law and that the Chase Bank won out through the agency"
o;f Mr. Catlin, who Coroalles wrote that same month was the closest
business friend of General Machado. That is a fair statement of
what seems to have been the fact, is it not?

Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Pecora, we have no knowledge at present that
General Machado had a brother-in-law.

Mr. PECORA. Could this have been a mistaken reference to the
relationship of Obregon, who was the son-in-law of General
Machado ?

Mr. MORGAN. He was never a notary, to our knowledge.
Mr. PECORA. When did he first become connected with the Chase

Bank in Habana ?
Mr. MORGAN. Obregon?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. In May 1927.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Stewart some time in August, 1926, forwarded to

Mr. Tinker the two letters that he had received in July, 1926, from
Coroalles, you told us. Mr. Stewart was seeking contracts at that
time from the Cuban Government, was he not?

Mr. MORGAN. He says so.
Mr. PECORA. He says so in his letter to Mr. Tinker. Do you know

why he withdrew from the competition for those contracts?
Mr. MORGAN. He put in a bid but did not get it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether any suggestion had ever been

made to Mr. Stewart in connection with his submission of bid that
a certain portion of the moneys that he might receive under the
contracts, had they been let to him, was to be paid aver to any par-
ticular individual or individuals?

Mr. MORGAN. I never heard of it.
Mr. PECORA. Did you come across any reference to any such thing

in the files and records of your company or bank?
Mr. MORGAN. I do not recall them. If so, they would riot impress

my mind, because they had nothing whatever to do with the Chase
Bank.

Mr. PECORA. If they are there you would say they would not
impress your mind ?

Mr. MORGAN. NO ; because they had nothing to do with the Chase
Bank.

Mr. PECORA. Can you make another search while you are there
among your records to see if you don't find some written reference or
memorandum to Mr. Stewart in that connection ?

Mr. MORGAN (after examining papers). The only reference I find
in the correspondence to or from Mr. Stewart is a letter from him to>
Blair & Co. and the Chase Securities Corporation jointly under date
of October 11, 1927, in which he said that expenses incurred by him
during this exploratory excursion of himself and his men in the early
part of 1926 had not yet been paid and he would like to find out if
some arrangement could not be made for the settlement.

Mr. PECORA. Will you read the letter in full, please?
Mr. MORGAN. On the letterhead of James Stewart & Co., Inc., un-

der date of October 11, 1927. [Eeading:]
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BLAIR & Co., INC.,
CHASE SECURITIES CORPORATION,

New York City.
(Attention: Mr. Hunter F. Marston, Mr. Henry fcocfchart, Jr., Mr. H. G.

Freeman.)
DEAR SIRS: It is extremely embarrassing to again tafce up %he question of

our being reimbursed for the expenses and advances we made in connec-
tion with the investigation and preparation for the estimate for the Cuban
highways following our agreement. Upon my return from Habana in February
1926 we sent a statement of the cost of this investigation, to you, since which,
we have repeatedly called your attention to it, and, although numerous promises
have been made with regard to appointments to discuss the matter, all were
without result.

I regret the necessity of again writing you on this subject. It is a pure
business proposition. It requires attention and ordinary business courtesy. If
there are differences between your companies, it shouM not affect us.

Mr. PEOORA. What wa;s the agreement referred to in this letter of
Mr. Stewart with regard to his right to reimbursement for expenses
and advances made by his company in connection with the prelimi-
nary investigation and preparation of the estimates for the Cuban
highways?

Mr. MORGAN. During January of 1926 the Chase Securities Cor-
poration joined with Messrs. Blair & Co., Inc., Jan^es C. Stewart &
Co., Inc., for the purpose of organizing a group for the purpose of
underwriting a $70,000,000 revolving credit to finance the public-
works program. A 4-party group was organized ^nd included James.
Stewart & Co., Guy Currier et al., Chase Securities Corporation,
Blair & Co., Inc., with a 25 percent interest each.

The group arrangement was apparently never satisfactorily worked
out and on February 19,1926, Mr. Currier addressed a letter to Mr,
Elisha Walker, president of Blair & Co., Inc., urging that some
definite action should be taken and pointing out that the Stewart
company had several engineers in Cuba at a heavy es;pe^se.

The Stewart people, the record indicated, were sent to Cuba by
Mr. Lockhart of the Blair organization. Mr. Call^han of the Chase
Securities Corporation pointed out in a memorandum of February
15, 1926, that there was some confusion; that there should be a meet-
ing at the Chase office with the Stewart interests.

Mr. Currier represented the Taraffa interests-̂ —he is a Cuban
capitalist. In the meantime Messrs. Blair & Co. withdrew from the
group. He returned from Cuba during February or March, 1926, and
in March submitted an expense account for $35,72.9i31. Mr. Powell
had incurred expenses of $3,223.33.

By letter dated April 12, 1926, the Chase Securities Corporation
and Messrs. Blair & Co. notified Mr. Cespedes* that they were with-
drawing from the negotiations.

On April 28 a letter was sent to Mr. Currier advising him of the
withdrawal, and a similar letter sent to the James C: Stewart Co.

Does that answer the question?
Mr. PECORA. Have you also in your files a copy of a letter sent t a

Mr. James C. Stewart bjr M. A. Coroalles, dated August 10, 1926,,
designated in the upper right-hand corner thereof as ** 56-13 "?

Mr. MORGAN (after examining documents). Yes;*. I have such a,
letter.
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Mr. PtecoRA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy
thereof. Will you look at it and tell us if it is a true and correct
copy of the original ?

Mr. MORGAN (after examining document). Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Photostat of letter to James C. Stewart from M. A. Coroalles,

dated Aug. 10, 1926, and designated " 56-13 ", was thereupon desig-
nated " Committee Exhibit No. 43, Oct. 24, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. Dated Habana, August 10, 1926. [Eeading:]
MB. JAMES C. STEWART,

New York.
MY DEAR MB. STEWART : Received your letter of August the 2d. Today I had

a talk with Mr. Rivera, one of the high officials of the National City Bank,
who asked me if I had heard of a rumor of the Chase National financing the
J. C. Stewart Co. I told him I did not believe it.

The Habana agent of Myers, of Chicago, told me that a few months ago
Myers had authorized him to make to Cespedes, the Secretary of Public Works,
an offer for the construction of the Central Highway at cost plus 7 percent.
This gentleman is not very reliable, so you must take this information with
reservations.

Up to date nobody has appeared to examine surveys and data. I have
ready 400 kilometers of complete surveys, and by September will have ready
about 300 more.

Very likely the granite paving will be suppressed, as the Swedish andi
Norwegians have organized a trust to raise the price on blocks. Tell your
friend to be very careful of what he talks by telephone with Cespedes.

Want to call your attention in regard to the percentage of money allowed
in the specifications for the Central Highway. This percentage was arbitrarily
fixed by Cespedes, and the president can change it if he so desires to a much
larger amount.

The administration needs by all means to carry out for political reasons
the construction of the Central Highway and it is my firm belief that it will
go any length to carry it out.

Under separate cover I send you a copy of the English specifications.
Enclosed you will find a copy in Spanish of the proposals in blank, which
have not been translated into English.

Hoping to have the pleasure of meeting you soon, I am
Yours sincerely,

"M. A. COROAIXES."
Do you know anything about the circumstances of the sending of

this letter?
Mr. MORGAN. This is one of the two letters referred to a moment

ago that was sent to Mr. Tinker under date of August 16, one of the
two letters.

I should make it perfectly clear again, Mr. Pecora, that this cor-
respondence had to do with nothing that the Chase bank had in
contemplation. The arrangement which had been under discus*
sion with Stewart & Co. some 4 or 5 months before was terminated.
Why Mr. Stewart felt it desirable to keep Mr. Tinker informed I
suppose was purely a friendly matter, thinking that he might get
him back into the business.

Mr. PECORA. What was this man Coroalles doing, do you suppose,
keeping Stewart tipped off and giving him inside information con-
cerning his public-works program?

Mr. MORGAN. I do not presume to be a judge of any such thing.
Mr. PECORA. By the way, I observe that in all the letters ad-

dressed by Coroalles to Stewart the name signed to those letters
reading u M. A. Coroalles '; always appears with quotation marks
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about it. Is there any significance to those quotation marks? Do
they, for instance, indicate that the name is merely an assumed name
for the purposes of carrying on this correspondence ?

Mr. MORGAN. I haven't the faintest idea. I imagine it was a
signed signature, and the quotation is given in order to show it as a
signed signature, an idiosyncrasy of the typist, perhaps. '

Mr. PECORA. At what point did the Chase National Bank, follow-
ing the agreement of February 19, 1927, subsequently purchase the
$10,000,000 face value of the deferred-payment public-works cer-
tificates ?

MR. MORGAN (after examining papers). We had agreed to buy
the certificates at face amount Mr. Pecora, but, as a matter of fact,
only some four millions and a half were drawn down before the
second agreement came into effect. The exact figure is $4,258,799.41.

Mr. PECORA. 'NOW, you spoke yesterday of the second stage of this
financing of the public works that was undertaken by the Chase
interests involving a revolving credit of $60,000,000.

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. When was the agreement with respect to that financ-

ing entered into ?
Mr. MORGAN. June 22, 1928, as a supplemental agreement to the

preceding one.
Mr. PECORA. What were the essential features of that agreement

for this revolving credit ?
Mr. MORGAN. There were some 10 principal clauses in this agree-

ment. Would you like me to give them fairly extensively or
casually ?

Mr. PECORA. Well, give them comprehensively, but as briefly as
possible.

Mr. MORGAN. The bank submitted a proposal—or we will start
even before that and say that on April 28, 1928, the Secretary of the
Treasury of the Republic issued an official invitation to banking insti-
tutions having their business in Habana to submit proposals for
financing the public-works program in an amount not less than
$40,000,000 nor more than $50,000,000. The Chase National Bank
submitted a sealed proposal on May 12, 1928, for additional financ-
ing of $50,000,000 through the establishment of a revolving credit of
$60,000,000, including the first operation, that is to say, the fixed
credit of $10,000,000. Sealed proposals were also submitted by two
other responsible groups of financial institutions.

These proposals were opened and read by the Secretary of the
Treasury of the Republic of Cuba on the day of their submission in
the presence of the representatives of the bidders.

On the same day the Chase National Bank delivered a copy of the
proposal to the American Ambassador in Habana, Mr. Judah, and
on May 22, 1928, the Chase National Bank sent a copy to the State
Department at Washington.

Under the terms of this agreement, which was finally awarded to
the Chase bank after submission to the Board of Awards, the de-
ferred payment work certificates issued to the construction contrac-
tors for work performed by such contractors and accepted by the
Government were assigned "to the bank up to a total amount not
exceeding $10,000,000; when they could be converted into public-
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works 5%-percent serial certificates to the same principal amount,
thereby restoring the operation of the credit and in this way permit-
ting it to revolve until there should be issued up to a total aggregate
principal amount of $50,000,000

Mr. PECORA. That was in addition to the original $10,000,000?
Mr. MORGAN. Quite.
Mr. PECORA. That the Chase interests acquired under the agree-

ment of February 19,1927?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. MORGAN. $50,000,000 serial certificates and either serial certifi-

cates or deferred-payment work certificates for $10,000,000 repre-
senting the original fixed credit. This agreement provided for the
payment of a commisison of 1 percent, or $500,000, on the additional
$50,000,000 financing, payable upon the supplemental agreement be-
coming effective, and for a conversion commission of 1.80 percent
upon the conversion of deferred-payment work certificates into serial
certificates up to but not exceeding $50,000,000 principal amount.
The commission payable in respect of the original fixed credit of
$10,000,000, as above stated, was left undisturbed. Such commission
of $500,000 was paid on July 5, 1928, by check of the Treasury
Department payable to the order of the Chase National Bank and
delivered to Mr. Obregon in his representative capacity as joint
manager of the Habana branch. On the same day the. amount
thereof was credited,by the Habana branch to the main office in New
York.

On July 31, 1928, the amount of this commission, after deducting
expenses in connection with the business, was divided between the
Chase National Bank and its associates in accordance with their
respective interests in the business.

The public-works 5%-percent serial certificates issued under the
supplemental agreement of June 22, 1928, were issued with matu-
rities and in the principal amounts as to each maturity not exceeding
the estimated public-works revenues for the year in which they
should mature, in conformity with the requirements of the public
works law and the supplemental agreement. Ten million dollars
principal amount of these serial certificates issued under such agree-
ment in exchange for and upon conversion of an equal principal
amount of deferred-payment work certificates held by the bank for
the account of itself and associates were offered to the public on
October 24, 1928, and sold at the public offering price of 9 9 ^ and
accrued interest; $10,000,000 additional amount thereof similarly
issued in exchange for and upon conversion of deferred-payment
work certificates were offered to the public on January 29, 1929,
and sold at the public offering price of 100 and accrued interest.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the $50,000,000 additional to the first $10,-
000,000 to be advanced under this agreement was to be ilsed to replace
deferred-payment public-works certificates issued as various stages
of the work on this public highway were completed.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And those public-works certificates were to be re-

placed by serial certificates.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. What were the maturities of those serial certificates?
Mr. MORGAN. They matured semiannually in $6,250,000 lots, from

December 31, 1931, to June 30, 1935. That includes not simply the
$20,000,000 which were issued to the public, but an additional
amount.

Mr. PECORA. Did Chase have any associates in this financing?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who were they, and what were their respective pro-

portions of participation?
Mr. MORGAN. The first $10,000,000, that is, the fixed credit ar-

ranged under the first agreement, was a joint, 50 percent each
arrangement with Blair & Co.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. That left $50,000,000 which was apportioned as

follows, or participated in as follows: the Chase Securities Cor«
poration and the Chase National Bank, £13,333,334. Blair & Co. •

Mr. PECORA. That represented 26% percent.
Mr. MORGAN. NO. This was a joint account of the two institutions.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; but was that joint account of the institutions,

chat is, the Chase National Bank and Chase Securities
Mr. MORGAN. NO. They shared equally in the $13,333,334.
Mr. PECORA. That $13,333,334 represented 26% percent of tne

$50,000,000, did it not?
Mr. MORGAN. Oh, excuse me. Yes. Blair & Co., $13,333,333;

Equitable Trust Co. of New York, $13,333,333; Continental National
Co. of Chicago, $10,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. The Continental National Co. is the investment affili-
ate of the Continental National Bank & Trust Co. of Chicago.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes. I t was the affiliate of that institution as it was
then constituted. I t has changed its name once or twice since.

Mr. PECORA. HOW were these serial certificates secured, if at all?
Mr. MORGAN. By the deferred payment work certificates which

were held—I am corrected. They were secured by a first lien on
30 percent of the public works revenue.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the public works revenues that were created,
provided for by the public works law of July 15,1925.

Mr. MORGAN. Those earmarked revenues that I referred to yester-
day morning.

Mr. PECORA. Did this syndicate issue any of those serial certifi-
cates to the public?

Mr. MORGAN. TWO lots of $10,000,000 each.
Mr. PECORA. When were they issued, and for how much?
Mr. MORGAN. October 24,1928, in the amount of $10,000,000. The

maturities were as follows: December 31, 1931, $6,250,000; June 30,
1932, $3,750,000.

Mr. PECORA. The first maturity date was December 31,1931.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the balance of $3,750,000 matured on what date?
Mr. MORGAN. June 30, 1932. The second issue of $10,000,000——
Mr. PECORA. Before we come to the second, let me ask you this.

Did the syndicate which issued these serial certificates to the public
put out a circular or prospectus advertising the issue ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. I show you this photostatic copy of what purports
to be such a prospectus. Will you look at it and tell me if it is a
true and correct copy of the prospectus so issued [exhibiting paper
to Mr. Morgan] ?

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received.
(The document referred to, prospectus dated July 1, 1928,

$10,000,000, Eepublic of Cuba public works 5^-percent serial certif-
icates, was received in evidence, marked "Committee Exhibit No.
44 ", October 24, 1933, and the same appears in part on page 2702.)

Mr. MORGAN. These prospectuses have all been printed and are a
matter of record in the hearing of 1932.

Mr. PECORA. I just asked that it be marked in evidence, without
being spread in full on the record.

Senator COUZENS. May I ask a question at this point? Was there
any provision to prevent the Cuban Government from repealing those
special road taxes? You say they were security for these loans.

Mr. MORGAN. The covenant, Senator, provided that the Cuban
Government would keep taxes in effect, but, nevertheless, could alter
them within the field of the revenues required to meet the obligation.

Senator COUZENS. Could one Congress commit another Congress
to perpetuate a tax ?

Mr. MORGAN. I t becomes an inviolable obligation of the Cuban
Government.

Senator COUZENS. I think that is rather inadequate security to
rely upon, if that is all you were relying upon.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Senator, that contract, when made by the Cuban
Government, as we were advised at the time by our Cuban counsel,
became a contract of a civil nature, which is protected by the consti-
tution of Cuba.

The CHAIRMAN. The prospectuses you have mentioned appear at
page 2039, part 4, of the hearings before the Committee on Finance
under Senate Resolution 19. On page 2039 the following statement
appears (reading):

(The three papers, being prospectus of $10,000,000 Republic of Cuba public
works 5%-percent serial certificates, dated October, 1929, prospectus of $10,-
000,000 Republic of Cuba public works 5%-percent serial certificates, January,
1929, and prospectus $40,000,000 Republic of Cuba public works 5%-percent sink-
ing fund gold bonds, February, 1930, are here printed in the record in full, as
follows:)

That includes this prospectus you have just mentioned ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. SO, they appear already, printed at page 2039 and

subsequent pages. There is no need to insert them in the record
again, I think.

Mr. PECORA. NO. I have just asked that it be received in evidence,
but not spread on the record.

When was the second allotment of $10,000,000 face value of these
serial certificates issued to the public?

Mr. MORGAN. January 29, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. At what price?
Mr. MORGAN. Par.
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Mr. PECORA. At what price were they taken over by the underwrit-

Mr. MORGAN. A conversion commission of 1.80 percent.
Mr. PECORA. What were the maturity dates of the second set of

serial certificates?
Mr. MORGAN. June 30, 1932, $2,500,000; December 31, 1932,

$6,250,000; June 30, 1933, $1,250,000.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of a prospectus issued bv the Chase Securities? Corporation
covering this additional issue of $10,000,000 of these public works
serial certificates. Will you look! at it and tell us if it is a true and
correct copy of such prospectus so issued? [Handing paper to Mr.
Morgan.]

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I ask that it be marked in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
Mr. PECORA. I t need not be spread upon the record. I think that

also was published in the Senate Finance Committee hearings.
The CHAIRMAN. I t is admitted in evidence, but not made a part of

the record, because of previous publication.
(The document referred to, prospectus dated January 1, 1929,

$10,000,000 Republic of Cuba public works 5% percent serial certifi-
cates, was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No.
45," October 24, 1933, and the same is not printed here for the
reasons stated above.)

Mr. PECORA. What happened to the remainder of these serial
certificates, Mr. Morgan?

Mr. MORGAN. They remained in the hands of the group of bankers.
Mr. PECORA. That is, the Chase Securities Corporation, Blair &

Co., the Equitable Trust Co., and the Continental National Co.
Mr. MORGAN. In proportion to their interests.
Mr. PECORA. Subdivided among them.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What were the maturities of those serial certificates?

Were they later than the dates of maturities of the first two series
of serial certificates?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes. I have given the complete list of maturities,
the contemplated list of maturities, already; and I have given the
maturities of the securities issued to the public. The difference
between those would be the maturities held by the bank.

Mr. PECORA. But the underwriting banks or institutions held the
$30,000,000 face value of serial certificates that matured subsequent
to June 1933.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, except for $5,000,000 of June 30, 1933. You
notice the maturities in June 1933 in the hands of the public are
only $1,250,000.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, in the prospectus which accompanied the sec-
ond issue of $10,000,000 of these serial certificates I observe the fol-
lowing statement, under the caption " general." [Heading:]

The present population of the Republic of Cuba is estimated in excess of
three and a half million. The total funded debt of the Republic as of the end
of the fiscal year June 30, 1928, was $93,443,600, of which $83,379,300 was
external. The floating indebtedness as of the same date amounted to ap-
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proximately $4,500,000. During the 6 fiscal years ended June 30, 1928, the
ordinary revenues of the Government exceeded the ordinary expenditures by
over $23,000,000.

Is that a correct statement ?
Mr. MORGAN. I t is a statement derived from the Secretary of the

Treasury of the Eepublic of Cuba.
Mr. PECORA. IS that a correct statement, is what I asked you.
Mr. MORGAN. We understood so at the time.
Mr. PECORA. Have you since ascertained that it was not?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. These certificates were listed on the New York Stock

Exchange eventually, were they not?
Mr. MORGAN. NO ; they never were, Mr. Pecora ?
Mr. PECORA. Not the certificates—the bonds which afterward were

issued were so listed?
Mr. MORGAN. The bonds were listed.
Mr. PECORA. What is the date of listing of the bonds?
Mr. MORGAN. July 21,1930.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the listing application?
Mr. MORGAN. I have.
Mr. PECORA. What statement is made in that listing application

concerning the revenues and the expenditures of the Eepublic of
Cuba for the 4 years ending June 30, 1928?

Mr. MORGAN. The comparison that you have in mind to make, I
think, has to do with 6 years, not with 4.

Mr. PECORA. Will you be good enough to answer my question,
Mr. Morgan?

Mr. MORGAN. YOU would like to have the revenues and expendi-
tures as given in this list read?

Mr. PECORA. I would like to have the revenues and expenditures
for the 4 fiscal years ending June 30, 1928, as they are set forth in
the listing application for the bor̂ ds made to the New York Stock
Exchange in 1930.

Mr. MORGAN. The fiscal year 1924-25
Mr. PECORA. NO; you have not got it in that listing application,

have you, for those 2 years?
Mr. MORGAN. 1924 to 1925?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes. That is June 30, 1925, at the top of page 5.
Mr. PECORA. What is the number of the listing application to which

you are now referring?
Mr. MORGAN. A-9477. The identification number is 55-2.
Mr. PECORA. What page are you reading from ?
Mr. MORGAN. Page 5, the top of page 5.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Go ahead.
Mr. MORGAN. The first column is for the year ending June 30,

1925. Kevenue, $93,402,502.93; expenditures, $96,027,484.19.
Mr. PECORA. SO, that year the expenditures exceeded the revenues

by over two and a half million ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. MORGAN. 1925-26, starred as an estimate. Revenues, $87,398,-

174.79; expenditures, $87,347,161.32. 1926-27, also starred as an esti-
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mate. Kevenues, $80,344,820.95; expenditures, $81,698,105.89.
1927-28, also starred as an estimate. Kevenues, $82,001,483.21: ex-
penditures, $82,892,555.06.

Mr. PECORA. Stop there for a moment, will you? For those 4
fiscal years ending June 30,1928,, which were the 4 years immediately
prior to the issuance and the sale to the public of these $20,000,000
worth of serial certificates, the expenditures exceeded the revenues,
did they not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. By what amount, approximately?
Mr. MORGAN. About 3.7 to 4 million.
Mr. PECORA. I t was over by more than $4,000,000, was it not?
Mr. MORGAN. NO, I think not.
Mr. PECORA. All right. There was an excess of expenditures over

revenues for those 4 fiscal years immediately prior to the issuance
of these $20,000,000 of certificates to the public, of several million
dollars.

Mr. MORGAN. Except for the second of the years, when there was
a slight surplus.

Mr. PECORA. A slight surplus, which was only estimated.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes. The rest of it^is estimated too.
Mr. PECORA. Where did you get your information from, that

caused you to say to the public, in the prospectus marked " Commit-
tee's Exhibit No. 45 ", that during the 6 fiscal years ending June
30, 1928, the ordinary revenues to the Government exceeded the
ordinary expenditures by over $23,000,000, if there was an actual
deficit for the last 4 fiscal years of that period?

Mr. MORGAN. From the Secretary of the Treasury, as you will see
at the top of the prospectus. And I should like to state at this
point, Mr. Pecora, for the sake of those who may want to compare
this listing with the figures which I read into the record at the be-
ginning of my testimony yesterday morning, that the difference be-
tween the tabulation given then and the figures given now is due
to the inclusion in the listing statement figures, of certain transfers
and reimbursements which were not included in the tabulation I
gave you. That is stated merely for the sake of statisticians who
may make an attempt to compare the two statements.

Mr. PECORA. Have you before you the data received, from any
source whatsoever, whether from the Treasury Department of the
Republic of Cuba or any other source, that caused you to say in
this circular issued to the public, or that justified the statement
contained in this circular or prospectus that—

During the 6 fiscal years ended June 30, 1928, the ordinary revenues of the
Government exceeded the ordinary expenditures by over 23 million dollars.

Mr. MORGAN. I have seen those figures, but I do not know just
where they were.

Mr. PECORA. In what form were they contained?
Mr. MORGAN. In the form of calculations, telegrams, and so forth.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether anything was done to verify

tho(se figures at any time before this prospectus was put out?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; a great effort was made to verify those figures,

and they were given out with every confidence in their accuracy.
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Mr. PECORA.. Well, just tell what the effort was, who made it, and
what it resulted in.

Mr. MORGAN. Through the Chase Securities office, I gathered this
from the records.

Mr. PECORA. Well, refer to the records so you won't have to give
it to us from memory.

Mr. MORGAN. NO. I am giving it to you from a record which I
haven't got here but which I refer to, a file in the bank at New York.
I have seen numerous memoranda of calculations there, inquiries,
letters I believe 1 or 2 telegrams, between New York and Habana,
verifying those figures.

Mr. PECORA. Have you those records here?
Mr. MORGAN. NO ; I have not.
Mr. PECORA. Where are they?
Mr. MORGAN. In New York.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't you consider that those records might be

inquired into in the course of your examination in regard to these
loans?

Mr. MORGAN. Well, we brought down a good many, you know.
Mr. PECORA. But you left those out? I say, but you left this out.
Mr. MORGAN. Certainly, but not deliberately. I did not suppose

you wanted this. Our files have been open to you.
Mr. PECORA. I know, and I have not characterized it in any way to

the contrary.
Mr. MORGAN. Very good.
Mr. PECORA. Have you by any chance among your records a mem-

orandum or statement bearing the name of one of your associates,
Mr. Adam K. Geiger, dated October 27, 1931, which is captioned:

REPUBLIC OF CUBA, DEBT SITUATION

This memorandum is based on the hypothesis that we must deal with the
Cuban situation solely as bankers, without receiving effective aid from Wash-
ington. Furthermore, it is assumed that until after January 1, next, the Con-
tinental interests wiU not precipitate matters by a refusal to continue the
status QUO.

Have you a copy of such a statement or record ?
Mr. MORGAN. I nave.
Mr. PECORA. Will you turn to it, please?
Mr. MORGAN. I have it.
Mr. PECORA. On the fourth page thereof, now, do you find in this

statement of Mr. Geiger, the following. [Reading:]
General budget operations of the Government have, in each of the past 5

fiscal years (1926-27 to 1930-31) resulted in a deficit, the aggregate for the
period amounting to some 21 million dollars. These deficits have, in part,
been liquidated by the transfer of amounts from the public-works fund. The
prospects point to another deficit at the end of the current fiscal year. The
Treasury balance at the end of August was dangerously low.

Do you find that in Mr. Geiger's report?
Mr. MORGAN. I do.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, apparently, Mr. Geiger found that the general

budget operations of the Republic of Cuba for each of the fiscal
years on June 30 from 1926-27 to 1930-31 resulted in a deficit.
He says nothing about the preceding 2 fiscal years.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether he got that from the same
data from which you claim, that this statement in the prospectus
referring to an excess of revenues over expenditures for the 6 years
up to and including June 30, 1928, amounted to over 23 million
dollars?

Mr. MORGAN. He got it from the same source, but whether from
the same data or not I cannot tell you. He got it from the Treasury
Department in Habana.

Mr. PECORA. Did you get 2 sets of figures, or more than 2 sets of
figures, from the Treasury Department of Cuba ?

Mr. MORGAN. NO. But you will notice that those figures are
marked estimates, and several of those years—and it is customary in
those countries for budgetary figures of receipts and expenditures to
be adjusted in relatively small amounts, sometimes as late as a year
or 2 years thereafter, and that I assume would account for any
minor differences, if there be such. That is the reason why I did not
want to testify that Mr. Geiger arbitrarily used figures which might
have made the others antiquated by the time he made up this mem-
orandum to me.

Mr. PECORA. Let us see, Mr. Morgan. In January of 1929 Chase
Securities Corporation issued the prospectus that has been received in
evidence as committee exhibit no. 45, in connection with the second
issue of 10 million dollars face value of these public works serial
certificates, and in that prospectus it informed the public that during
the 6 fiscal years ended June 30, 1928, the ordinary revenues of the
Government exceeded the ordinary expenditures by over 23 million
dollars. I t also appears that in the application to list the bonds on
the New York Stock Exchange, made in 1930, for the 4 fiscal years
ending June 30, 1928, figures were given showing that the expendi-
tures exceeded the revenues by three or four million dollars. Now,
where did you get your information, or where are your figures
which, in the light of what I have just pointed out to you from your
own records, justified the statement in the prospectus that for the 6
fiscal years ending June 30, 1928, revenues exceeded expenditures by
over 23 million dollars?

Mr. MORGAN. There are two essential difficulties in reconciling those
figures. One is that you are comparing a 6-year period with a 4-
year period and, second

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Give me the figures.
Mr. MORGAN. And the second is, that the figures printed in the

listing statement are total revenues and total expenditures. While
the figures given in the prospectus are specifically stated as ordinary
revenues and expenditures.

Mr. PECORA. Well, heretofore I have tried to find out from you,
or from some of your associates, if you recognized any difference be-
tween ordinary revenues and special revenues, and, apparently, they
were treated as the same thing.

Mr. MORGAN. I testified yesterday as to the difference between ear-
marked revenues and extraordinary revenues and ordinary revenues.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a matter of fact whether they be referred tc
as ordinary revenues, or special revenues, or both, did the ex-
penditure, or I mean did the revenues rather for the six fiscal years
ending June 30, 1928, of the Republic of Cuba exceed the expendi-
tures by over 23 million dollars ?Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. MORGAN. I t was so stated by the Secretary of the Treasury,
and I did not go back of those figures, because I have nothing here
to verify them either one way or the other.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are certain, however, that in your special study
of this subject that you came across such information or advice of
an official character from the Secretary of the Treasury of the
Kepublic of Cuba.

Mr. MORGAN. I came across, from the Secretary of the Treasury,
numerous figures which were memoranda, documents, letters, and so
forth, from our Habana branch, which had been received from the
Treasury Department in Habana.

Mr. PECORA. Well, among those figures were there advices or data
that informed you specifically the revenues for those six fiscal years
did exceed the expenditures by over 23 million dollars? Have you
now any such recollection as that?

Mr. MORGAN. I wasn't with the Chase National Bank in 1928,
so that I could not be informed of those figures at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Have you in mind now the figures which you saw
and in connection with your special study of this subject, a study
made by you in the last few weeks, which conveyed that information
to you?

Mr. MORGAN. There was nothing in those figures which excited any
doubt in my mind that the statement was not correct.

Mr. PECORA. Was there anything in those figures which specifi-
cally confirmed the statement contained in the prospectus ?

Mr. MORGAN. I will not testify from memory on that, if you please.
Mr. PECORA. Can you produce records here tomorrow from the

office in New York, or have them brought down here?
Mr. MORGAN. I can try to do that.
Mr. BISBEE. Mr. Pecora, Mr. Batchelder was personally concerned

in getting information from the Cuban Treasury of that character.
I think he can tell you more about that particular phase of it than
Mr. Morgan.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I started to examine Mr. Batchelder on this
whole subject yesterday morning. I only diverted from him to Mr.
Morgan at the earnest behest of you and your associates.

Mr. BISBEE. I have no fault to find. I merely made that statement
for your information.

Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Batchelder at that time testified that he was
personally familiar with the 1930 bond issue.

The CHAIRMAN. Isn't it true that this term "expenditures" is
somewhat misleading? In other words, it may be correctly stated
that the expenditures of a government for a certain fiscal year were
so much, and that means the amount that they actually paid out for
the year. But that isn't the same thing as saying that their ex-
penses were that much. In other words, they might have been in
debt for other expenses than those covered by the actual payments.

Mr. MORGAN. And that shows the great complication of public
finances. You are quite right, Senator Fletcher.

The CHAIRMAN. In other words " expenditures " means what they
paid out, but that word does not mean that their expenses were not
more than their expenditures.
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Mr. MORGAN. Yes. And I indicated that, if you will remember,
with respect to some of the late figures.

The CHAIRMAN. SO I understood.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know what is meant by the statement at the

top of Mr. Geiger's memorandum on the debt situation of the Re-
public of Cuba, dated October 27, 1931, to which I have already
made reference, where he said [reading] :

This memorandum is based on the hypothesis that we must deal with the
Cuban situation solely as bankers, without receiving effective aid from Wash-
ington.

Do you know what Mr. Geiger meant by that?
Mr. MORGAN. Well
Mr. PECORA. If you do not, or if you have any doubt about it, I

will ask Mr. Geiger, who is sitting right by you.
Mr. MORGAN. I am looking at the date of this memorandum.
Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Geiger is the best witness anyhow on that

subject. He is here.
Mr. PECORA. Suppose you answer that, Mr. Geiger. What did

you mean when you said on this memorandum of yours, dated
October 27, 1931:

This memorandum is based on the hypothesis that we must deal with the
Cuban situation solely as bankers, without receiving effective aid from
Washington.

Mr. GEIGER. At that period we had witnessed several defaults on
the part of foreign governments. You will find further along in
that memorandum an amplification of that statement, pointing out
the importance of not allowing any default to occur in the debt
because without the assistance, without the use of diplomatic chan-
nels, it might be very difficult to reestablish payment.

Senator COUZENS. I am at a loss to understand what Mr. Geiger
means by diplomatic channels being used to secure the payment of
debts to private individuals.

Mr. GEIGER. I do not recall all the defaults, but certainly there
were 3 or 4, and perhaps more, countries in default in their obliga-
tions held by the American public at that time. And I think, as I
said, Mr. Pecora, you will find that statement elaborated in the text
of that memorandum.

Senator COUZENS. Well, let us have the elaboration.
Mr. PECORA. Will you look at this photostatic reproduction that

I now show you and tell us if it is a true and correct copy of the
report you made on the debt situation of the Republic of Cuba under
date of October 27, 1931, and from which I have briefly read?

Mr. GEIGER. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence and ask that it

may be spread on the record of the subcommittee's hearings.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received, and the committee reporter will

make it a part of the hearing.
(A photostatic reproduction of a memorandum dated Oct. 27,1931,

and headed " Republic of Cuba, Debt Situation ", was marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 46, Oct. 24, 1933 ", and will be found on page
2674.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Geiger, will you call my attention, please,
to the portion or portions of your report which has been received in
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evidence as committee exhibit no. 46, which constitutes what you
have referred to as an elaboration of the statement which is headed:

This memorandum is based on the hypothesis that we must deal with the
Cuban situation solely as bankers, without receiving effective aid from Wash-
ington.

Mr. GEIGER. On page 5, roman side heading, I I I ; subtitle, Gen-
eral considerations.

Mr. BECORA. DO you mean the entire matter that appears under
that subheading?

Mr. GEIGER. The first paragraph.
Mr. PECORA. Or do you mean only a part thereof?
Mr. GEIGER. The first paragraph is the pertinent part, and the

first thing
Senator COUZENS (interposing). Why not let him read it?
Mr. PECORA. I will read it if he will tell me what he desires me to

read.
Mr. GEIGER. That first paragraph under section I I I , General con-:

siderations.
Mr. PECORA. I t is as follows:
If at all possible a complete default on the part of Cuba ought to be avoided.

Political conditions on the island are very unsettled and there seems little hope
for an improvement in the near future. How much longer Machado can con-
tinue in power is problematical; he is holding office on a day-to-day basis, de-
pendent solely on his army for support. Once in complete default, particu-
larly if in the meantime the present government should fall, it might be diffi-
cult without the help of Washington to work out a satisfactory refunding plan.
On the other hand, notwithstanding that apparently a reasonable amount of I
" new money " will tide Cuba over, the facts as we understand them hardly war-
rant a recommendation that further funds be advanced for the purpose of
meeting the June 30, 1932 maturity. Barring a quick economic (and political)
turnabout,' further difficulties will have to be faced in the 1932-33 fiscal year.

Is that what you referred to ?
Mr. GEIGER. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. I am unable to see yet how that is an elabora-

tion upon the effective aid of Washington. I do not understand
that our State Department participated in refunding operations of
foreign countries with private bankers.

Mr. GEIGER. That is quite true. I was referring to their aid in
refunding.

Senator COUZENS. Well, that was to be an elaboration upon effec-
tive aid. And what I am trying to get at now is, what effective aid
you expected from Washington.

Mr. GEIGER. My statement there was, once they were in complete
default.

Senator COUZENS. Well, then, assuming that they were in com-
plete default, what effective aid did you expect from Washington?

Mr. GEIGER. We had seen, as I explained a moment ago, several
defaults on the part of foreign governments, and none of those
foreign governments had resumed payment.

Senator COUZENS. Well, still I do not see what that has to do with
Washington.

Mr. GEIGER. Well, apparently the State Department had not
helped any one of them to resume payment.

Senator COUZENS. Did you expect them to do it?
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Mr. GEIGER. I think diplomatic representations might at some
time be of help. I do not know. I haven't had any experience
with that.

Senator COUZENS. Then what made you think of effective aid from
Washington, if you had had no experience in that regard?

Mr. GEIGER. Because Washington certainly has the diplomatic
representatives of foreign countries.

Senator COUZENS. DO you know of any incident where the diplo-
matic representative in Washington from a foreign country has.
aided private bankers in refunding arrangements?

Mr. GEIGER. NO ; I don't believe I have.
Senator COUZENS. I am anxious to know what put that in your

mind, about getting effective aid from Washington.
Mr. GEIGER. Well, Senator Couzens, it is rather difficult to clearly

state it. The thought is this
Senator COUZENS (interposing). I t is clearly difficult for me to

understand it.
Mr. GEIGER. The thought is this, that once a borrower has ceased

payments, it is very, very difficult to have those payments reestab-
lished, and purely as private interests we cannot make the repre-
sentations as effective as the diplomatic representative of the Govern-
ment. Now, whether or not that has ever been done I don't know.
I do know that I had before me at the time I wrote this memo-
randum the fact that several foreign governments were in default.

Senator COUZENS. But when you wrote that memorandum had you
any record or information that anywhere diplomatic relations had
been used to secure a refunding agreement?

Mr. GEIGER. I don't think I had any specific thing in mind, or I
mean any specific instance in mind.

Senator COUZENS. That was a peculiar twist of mind, it seems
to me, that one should expect the State Department to interfere
through diplomatic channels to secure a refunding agreement with
a foreign country.

Mr. GEIGER. If you will permit, I did not refer to a refunding
agreement. I t was the question of reestablishing payments.

Mr. WmiAMS. He probably felt
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Mr. Williams, don't you think Mr.

Geiger can probably tell better how he felt himself?
Senator COUZENS. I Want Mr. Geiger to state how he felt.
Mr. WILLIAMS. I think I felt somewhat like he did.
Mr. PECORA. Well, did you write a memorandum about it?
Mr. WILLIAMS. NO. But sometimes when American citizens have

investments in foreign countries and defaults occur in respect of
those investments, we feel, as taxpayers and citizens of the country,
that we have a perfect right to look to our own Government without
it assuming any responsibility or obligation in connection with it,
to lend its friendly offices in connection with aiding our citizens to
collect our debts. We would think it is a very reasonable thing for
any American citizen or American taxpayer, whether a citizen or not,
to look to his Government for its friendly offices on an occasion 01
that kind. But I do not think any of us xelt that the State Depart-
ment was under obligation, or that it assumes any responsibility, in
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connection with the matter. It is merely a matter of our Government
at least showing that it feels its citizens are entitled to consideration.

Senator COUZENS. Had you made any representations to the State
Department so as to receive a negative answer, that you would not
get effective aid ?

Mr. GEIGER. We did not.
Senator COUZENS. Did you know that you would not get effective

aid in event you had made any such representations ?
Mr. GEIGER. I did not say tnat, but that
Senator COUZENS (interposing). What did you say?
3ir. GEIGER. I stated that the memorandum was based upon the

supposition that we must do this thing alone.
Senator COUZENS. What fact did you have in mind uj>on which to

base an assumption that you would not get effective aid in Wash-
ington ?

Mr. GEIGER. I did not assume it. I said that if we go ahead and
handle this thing without

Senator COUZENS (interposing). Did you expect the American
Government to send the Marines down to help you collect your re-
funding?

Mr. GEIGER. NO, sir.
Mr. WILLIAMS. On the contrary, if there should be any substantial

defaults in connection with this Cuban indebtedness we certainly will
come to Washington and present the situation.

Senator COUZENS. Well, I assume you have just observed that the
President is reported to have deliberately made the statement that the
Government as such will take no part in securing refundings or con-
sideration of defaults in bonds in foreign countries.

Mr. WILLIAMS. NO ; I did not. I have been so busy in connection
with this investigation that I haven't read the papers fully recently.

The CHAIRMAN. I understood the statement was that you should
proceed without aid at Washington.

Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Pecora, this is what
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Mr. Morgan, are you now going to

attempt to explain what was in Mr. Geiger's mind?
Mr. MORGAN. NO. Mr. Geiger has been able to explain it fully

without my aid. But this was an internal memorandum in the office!
from Mr. Geiger to me soon after I took over the responsibility
for the Cuban financing, and was an̂  introduction to me of the diffi-

culties of this situation, and he built it upon the assumption, as he
clearly stated, that this was the way we should proceed, assuming
that no aid would come from Washington. And I think he was
pretty safe in saying that.

Senator COUZENS. Well, when a man assumes something he must
have something upon which to base it.

Mr. MORGAN. Well, sometimes you write a two-legged memoran-
dum of what you would do if you had everything your own way,
and what you would do if you did not have it your own way.

Senator COUZENS. This seems to be more than a two-legged memo-
randum.

Mr. MORGAN. I t is a one-legged arrangement.
Mr. WILLIAMS. We should keep in mind that this is merely a

memorandum expressing the personal views of Mr. Geiger in regard
to this subject and that it does not necessarily represent the officialDigitized for FRASER 
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position of the Chase National Bank. I want to make that perfectly
clear. And, in the second place, up to the present time yuba has
made an excellent record in looking after her debt obligations, and
we hope she will continue to do so in the future. These serial cer-
tificates which have been inquired into during today's session have
been paid in full, with the exception of $867,000 which the banks are
now carrying pending the clearing up of conditions in Cuba. Inter-
est on the $40,000,000 of bonds outstanding in the hands of the public
has been paid promptly when due to June 30, 1933, and the next
>ayment will be December 31, 1933. Those obligations are not in
default. The $20,000,000 credit, which these banks hold in accord-

ance with their interests
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Let me interrupt you for a moment

about the Republic ox Cuba having met its interest payments on its
obligations. Isn't it a fact that those interest payments have been
met out of loans made to the Cuban Government by the Chase
National Bank?

Mr. WILLIAMS. In part; yes.
Mr. MORGAN. But those loans have been paid off, except for an

amount of $867,000 which we have testified to from the beginning.
Mr. PECORA. Was the public that held those certificates informed

that that interest was met by money loaned by the Chase National
Bank?

Mr. MORGAN. I t was stated in the newspapers at the time; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Was the public so informed?
Mr. MORGAN. Could you ask a better means of informing the

public than the columns of the daily newspapers? The Cuban
Government stated it at the time.

Mr. PECORA. I should like to have the newspaper announcements
that you refer to, Mr. Morgan.

Mr. MORGAN. I will endeavor to find them.
Mr. PECORA. That is what you call meeting its obligations, bor-

rowing money to meet those obligations?
Mr. MORGAN. Those obligations have been paid, and the public

has been paid in full, and it is one of the most constructive jobs
done in connection with foreign financings.

Mr. PECORA. But the public has been paid out of moneys advanced
by the Chase National Bank.

Mr. MORGAN. That money has been paid.
Mr. PECORA. Was the public paid its interest on those certificates

out of moneys that were loaned for that purpose by the Chase Na-
tional Bank to the Republic of Cuba ?

Mr. MORGAN. I
Mr. PECORA (continuing). And can't you answer that question

" yes" or " no " ? Does it require a speech for you to make an
answer ? [Laughter.]

Senator COUZENS. Well, the committee knows.
Mr. MORGAN. I will not answer " yes " or " no " unless I can give

the facts. The case was different in each of these three instances.
If you would like to have me give you the situation in each of the
three instances I will be glad to do so. But in some cases the answer
would be " yes " and in some cases the answer would be " no."

Mr. PECORA. I will go into that tomorrow. I t is now after 4
o'clock, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. MORGAN. All right.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the market quotations on those bonds

today?
Mr. MORGAN. I should imagine—well, I won't say that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what?
Mr. MORGAN. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Does anybody in your crowd know? Somebody I

believe here said they were around 26.v

Mr. BISBEE. I t was stated here yesterday that the market quota-
tion was about 30.

The CHAIRMAN. And the public paid 98%.
Mr. MORGAN. I beg your pardon, Senator Fletcher.
The CHAIRMAN. Did the public pay 98%?
Mr. MORGAN. 98.
The CHAIRMAN. That is all for today. The subcommittee will

now stand in recess until tomorrow morning at 10 o'clock.
(Whereupon, at 4:15 p.m., Tuesday, Oct, 24, 1933, the committee

adjourned to meet at 10 o'clock the following morning.)

COMMITTEES EXHIBIT NO. 46 OCTOBER 24, 1933

REPUBLIC OF CUBA—DEBT SITUATION
This memorandum is based on the hypothesis that we must deal with the

Cuban situation solely as bankers, without receiving effective aid from Wash-
ington. Furthermore, it is assumed that until after January 1, next, the
Continental interests will not precipitate matters by a refusal to continue the
status quo.

I . THE PROBLEM

The problem is to determine what, in the face of an almost certain shortage
in public works revenues, may be done to insure the payment by Cuba on June
30, 1932, of principal and interest on the public works obligations in the hands
of the public and to meantime liquidate the bank credit of $20,000,000. The
problem is complicated by two principal factors:

(A) Maturity and interest payments on public works obligations falling due
in the succeeding fiscal year (ending June 30, 1933) amount to $14,146,090, a
sum probably greater than may be expected to be produced by the public works
taxes during the next year.

(B) Treasury notes in the amount of $20,000,000 delivered to American and
Cuban contractors have a lien junior to the bank credit (and bonds) and any
alteration in the form of the credit may serve to advance the lien of the
treasury notes. These notes mature June 30, 1935.

I I . DEBT AND REVENUE POSITION

Based on the actual income during the first 3 months public works taxes
may be expected to produce $9,700,000 for the current fiscal year ending June
30, 1932. Exclusive of the principal of the credit the payments to be made
during the year amount to $12,686,875 made up as follows:

Item Dec. 31,1931 June 30,1932

Maturin? serial certificates
Interest on serial certificates...
Interest on $40,000,000 bonds..
Interest on $20,000,000 credit..

Total

i $2,250,000
2 608,760

1,100,000
660,000

$6,260,000
378,125

1,100,000
550,000

4,408,750 8,278,125

i After crediting $4,000,000 of anticipated payments.
' After deducting interest on $1,500,000 certificates purchased up to July 1,1931.
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A minimum shortage in loan service requirements for the current fiscal year
of not less than $3,000,000 is forecasted.

If we presume to assume any improvement in Cuban conditions it might not
be too optimistic to expect collections from the public works taxes in succeeding
years of:
Fiscal year: Total anticipated collections

1932-33 $11, 000,000
1933-34 11, 500, 000
1934-35 12,000,000
1935-36 12, 500,000

Total j . 47,000,000
against which scheduled payments (again excluding the principal of the credit)
amount to:

Fiscal year

1932-33- .
1933-34
1934-35
1935-36

Total

Principal

$7,500,000

2 20,000.000
3 4,000,000

31,500,000

Interest

i $6,646,090
4,600.000
4,600,000

* 2,145,000

17,991,090

Total
service

$14,146,090
4,600.000

24,600,000
6,145,000

49,491,090

* Including interest of $2,935,000 on treasury notes.
* Maturity of treasury notes $20,000,000.
* Amortization beginning this year on $40,000,000 of bonds.
< Not including interest on the bank credit.

In total the forecast of revenues for the fiscal years, 1932-33, 1935-36 in-
clusive shows a small shortage as compared with the scheduled payments
and taken year by year there are some large shortages viz:
1932-33 (deficit) $3.146, 090
1933-34 (surplus) 6, 900, 000
1934-35 (deficit) * 12, 600,000
1935-36 (surplus) 6,355, 000

Net deficit for the period 2,491,090
It is seen that the year 1932-33 shows a shortage of approximately $3,000,000

and the year 1934-35 due to the maturity of the treasury notes, shows a short-
age of approximately $12,000,000. Undoubtedly the notes could be extended
or allowed to go past due without any great harm. Therefore, the shortage
to be considered is that likely to develop in the next fiscal year and it would
seem from the figures presented that a reasonable amount of "new money"
would see Cuba through and permit repayment of the credit within the next
4 years.

Including the December 31, 1931, maturity of serial certificates there is a
principal amount of public works obligations of $96,000,000 to be dealt with.
These obligations in the order of their rank are:

(a) $16;000,000 of serial certificates secured by first lien on 90 percent of the
public works revenues. These certificates mature:
Dec. 31, 1931 $2,250,000
June 30,1931 6,250,000
Dec. 31, 1932 6,250,000
June 30, 1933 1, 250,000

(6) $40,000,000 of public works bonds due June 30, 1945, secured pari-passu
with the bank credit, subject to the serial certificates, on 90 percent of the
public works revenues.

(c) $20,000,000 bank credit secured pari-passu with the bonds, subject to the
serial certificates, on 90 percent of the public works revenues.
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(d) $20,000,000 of Treasury notes due June 3, 1935, secured (in part) by lien,
subject to the lien granted to the Chase National Bank, on 90 percent of the
public works revenues.

In addition to the public works obligations, Cuba has outstanding approxi-
mately $62,000,000 (excluding the $42,000,000 sugar stabilization loan) of ex-
ternal loans (Morgan & Speyer), and $8,964,000 of funded internal loans. Be-
ginning with the next calendar year the service of the funded internal loans re-
quires an amount of not exceeding $450,000 yearly. The annual services on the
external loans is:

Year

1931-32
1932-33
1933-34
1934-35
1935-36 -

Approximate
amortization

$3,713,000
3,796,500
3,920.000
4,045,000
4,181,500

Approximate
interest

$3,299,583
3,139,383
2,989,433
2,832,283
2,658,333

Total
service

$7,012,583
6,935,883
6,909,433
6,877,283
6,839,833

The Morgan and Speyer loan service is payable in the main in monthly
installments. This service has been covered in the past and, so far as data
upon which to base an opinion are available, is now being covered, with a margin,
by the pledged revenues. With the single exception of the Serial Loan of
1927, due $900,000 annually (July 1), all of these loans are secured by liens
on customs duties and other special revenues and by claims on general revenues.
The serial loan is unsecured. Total loan service does not represent an exorbitant
percentage of the present budget of $48,000,000 to $50,000,000 or even of the
present actual income, at the rate of $45,000,000 to $48,000,000 yearly.

There are no details of the floating debt available but it is thought to approxi-
mate some $25,000,000 on general account and some $4,000,000 on public works
account, or approximately $30,000,000 in total.

General budget operations of the Government have, in each of the past 5
fiscal years (1926-27 to 1930-31) resulted in a deficit, the aggregate for the
period amounting to some $21,000,000. These deficits, have, in part, been
liquidated by the transfer of amounts from the public-works fund. The pros-
pects point to another deficit at the end of the current fiscal year. The treasury
balance at the end of August was dangerously low.

H I . GENERAL CONSIDEKATIONS

If at all possible a complete default on the part of Cuba ought to be avoided.
Political conditions on the Island are very unsettled and there seems little hope
for an improvement in the near future. How much longer Machado can con-
tinue in power is problematical; he is holding office on a day to day basis,
dependent solely on his army for support. Once in complete default, par-
ticularly if in the meantime the present Government should fall, it might be
difficult without the help of Washington to work out a satisfactory refunding
plan. On the other hand, notwithstanding that apparently a reasonable amount
of " new money " will tide Cuba over, the facts as we understand them hardly
warrant a recommendation that further funds be advanced for the purpose of
meeting the June 30, 1932, maturity. Barring a quick economic (and political)
turnabout, further difficulties will have to be faced in the 1932-33 fiscal year.

The attempt to issue some form of scrip or serial bond for the voluntary
extension of a part or all of the maturities of public works obligations of the
next 2 fiscal years, is likewise hardly to be recommended. The holders of the
serial certificates have a first lien on the public works taxes and these taxes
are producing approximately enough at the present time to cover the certificates.
The holders would, therefore, probably be reluctant to exchange the certificates
for some other obligation unless furnished with an equal, or approximately
equal lien on other equally good governmental revenues. The Government has
not such unpledged revenues.

The Government can meet its interest payments. These interest payments
amount to:
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Fiscal year

1931-32 >.
1932-33 . . . . _
1933-34
1934-35
1935-36 .

Public works
obligations

$4,428,125
6,646,090
4,600,000
4,600,000

12,145,000

Morgan &
Speyer

$3,299,583
3,139,383
2,989,433
2,832,283
2,658,333

i Not including interest at the bank credit.

A moratorium on sinking fund and principal payments to enable us to deal
effectively with the debt situation would appear desirable and especially so if
such moratorium were to include all debt of the country.

IV. SUGGESTED POLICY

The public works law of July 15, 1925, provides in article XV: A credit of up
to five million pesos ($5,000,000) shall be included annually in the general
budget of the nation, beginning with the fiscal year of 1926-27, and 50 percent
or all surplus after covering the expenditures authorized by said budget, and
the payment of interest and amortization of the public debt of the Republic in
accordance with its contracts. And article 97 of the regulations stipulates that
such credit is to be transferred in monthly installments to the public works
fund. So far as I am aware, this credit has never appeared in the budget.
On the contrary, amounts have been transferred from the public works funds
to the general budget. We might consider, therefore, the advisability of mak-
ing it a condition of a further extension of the credit that a sufficient portion
of the $5,000,000 to meet the expected deficit in the public works revenues be
included in the budget.

The inclusion of such an item in the general budget might be opposed by
the Morgan & Speyer interests; it might well happen also that the insistence
on the inclusion would precipitate the declaration of a general moratorium by
Cuba, thus affording the opportunity to deal with the debt as a whole rather
than only in part as now appears may be necessary. Whether, however, a
moratorium comes by reason of the insistence on the inclusion of such item
in the budget or as a result of the inability of Cuba to continue meeting her
payments, it is my opinion that—

(1) The public works law expiring on June 30, 1945, should be extended for
a period of 20 to 30 years.

(2) A refunding issue secured by a first lien upon all taxes now pledged to
the several loans (including the public works taxes) should be set up. This
issue would be subject to weekly or monthly payments, have a life of say 30
to 40 years, bear interest at 5% percent, and the sinking fund would operate
by purchase or drawings with the right on the part of the bankers to apply
sinking-fund moneys monthly.

(3) This issue would be exchanged for the present outstanding bonds on
an agreed-upon basis recognizing the priorities of the various issues. In the
case of the public works obiglations, for example: Mrst lien, serial certificates
exchanged at 102% for 100; second lien, long-term bonds exchanged at 101*4 for
100; second lien, bank credit exchanged at 101% for 100; third lien, Treasury
notes exchanged at par; general creditors —.

(4) The unissued $40,000,000 of public works bonds would be canceled.
Under such a plan as that outlined we would find ourselves holding a long-

term bond at a cost of about 99 taken in payment of a short-term obligation.
It would not, however, seem to be an extreme hope that with a sinking-fund
provision such as suggested the market for the new issue could be main-
tained at or very near par. If so, the possibility of liquidating our holdings
within a reasonable period would be good.

A. LOAN TO REFUND ALL DEBT

In round figures the external debt amounts to a minimum of approximately
$160,000,000, made up of Morgan & Speyer loans about $62,000,000; public works
obligations, $96,000,000; total, $158,000,000.
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It is quite possible that the floating debt might also have to be included
in any refunding operation and, in such event, the total debt would be in-
creased to appioximately $190,000,000. As shown elsewhere in this memorandum
total external loan service requirements for the fiscal year 1932-33 amount to
$21,158,673 to cover Morgan & Speyer loans, $7,012,583; public works obliga-
tions, $14,146,000; total, $21,158,673.

During the fiscal year 1930-31 the pledged taxes produced (based on incom-
plete reports), not less than $47,938,000 made up of—
Morgan & Speyer Loans $34, 538,000
Public-works taxes 13,400,000

Total 47,938, 000
Not all this total can be used for loan service; the Government must live.

Assuming therefore a decline of 25 percent in these revenues and the use of
not exceeding 50 percent of the collections as security for loan service, an
amount of $17,975,000 would be available for pledge. A $200,000,000 thirty-
five-year, 5%-percent loan with 1 percent accumulative sinking fund would
call for an annual payment of $13,000,000. This charge shows a reduction of
$8,000,000 in loan-service requirements as contrasted with the 1932-33 figures.
Furthermore this charge would represent a burden of 26 percent on a total
Government income from all sources of $50,000,000 (apparently a most con-
servative estimate) and would leave the Government some $37,000,000 for
ordinary Running expenses.

B. LOAN TO REFUND PUBLIC WORKS DEBT ONLY

If it is not possible to deal with the external debt as a whole, the refunding
issue must provide for a total of approximately $100,000,000 (including the
floating debt) of public-works obligations. An issue of the character described
in the amount of say $110,000,000 would require an annual payment of $7,150,-
000 for a 35-year, 5^-percent plus 1 percent sinking-fund toan.

Revenues for the current year, as stated, will produce some $9,700,000 and it
does not seem unreasonable to believe that these revenues may be expected to
produce an average of say $12,000,000 annually, this latter figure providing
for a coverage of better than one and one half times the annual requirements.
This service charge of $7,150,000 shows an increase as compared with present
requirements for the fiscal years 1933-34 and 1935-36 and as compared with
the normal charge of the outstanding $40,000000 of bonds from the year
1935-36 forward; it shows a substantial reduction as compared with the
normal requirements on the full $80,000,000 of bonds, assuming the remaining
$40,000,000 should be issued. The margin of coverage is none too good; two
times' the actual requirements would be better and it may be that we could
Induce the Government to pledge additional revenues of ~some character.

ADAM K. GEIGEE.
OCTOBER 27, 1931.
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